REPORT

SEMINAR ON THE UNITED NATIONS HUMAN RIGHTS COUNCIL

In collaboration with the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights OHCHR

> Geneva, 26-28 July 2006 Palais des Nations, Room XVII



We would like to thank the Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, the Canton of Geneva, the Karl Popper Foundation and the GIAN for their financial support, without which the Seminar would not have taken place.

CONTENTS PAGE

WELCOME STATEMENTS

Mr. Bacre Ndiaye	
Director of Human Rights Procedure Division, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Geneva	7
Ambassador Blaise Godet	
Vice-President of the Human Rights Council and Permanent Representative of Switzerland to the United Nations Office in Geneva	9
Mr. Ricardo Espinosa	
United Nations Liaison Officer to Non-Governmental Organizations, UNOG	11
BRIEFING AND INTRODUCTION TO THE SEMINAR	
Mrs. Bruna Molina Faidutti	
Deputy Secretary-General, WFUNA	12
THE HUMAN RIGHTS COUNCIL: ITS CREATION AND AN ANALYSIS OF THR FIRST SESSION	
Mr. Eric Tistounet	
Secretary of the Human Rights Council, OHCHR	14

THE	\mathbf{M}	AND	ATE	OF	THE	OFFIC	CE OF	THE
HIGH	I	COM	MIS	SIO	NER	AND	THE	UN
SYST	ΈM	FOR	THI	E PR	OTEC	TION	OF HU	MAN
RIGH	ITS							

SPECIAL PROCEDURES AND THEIR RELATIONSHIP WITH THE TREATY BODIES

Sir Nigel Rodley						
Member of the Human Rights Committee and former Special Rapporteur on the question of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment						
TREATY BODIES AND THE HUMAN RIGHTS COUNCIL						
Mrs. Wedgewood						
Member of the Human Rights Committee						
THE COMPLAINTS PROCEDURE						
Ms. Dina Rossbacher						
Deputy Secretary of the Working Group on Communications, OHCHR	45					
THE UNIVERSAL PERIODIC REVIEW MECHANISM						
Ambassador Paul Meyer						
Canada's Ambassador to the UN in Geneva						
Mr. David Lanz						
Student at the Graduate Institute of International Studies, Geneva	51					

THE CONTRIBUTION OF NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANISATIONS PANEL DISCUSSION

Mr. Wolfgang-Amadeus Bruelhart	
Head of the Human Rights Policy Section, Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, Switzerland	54
Ms. Laura Dolci-Kanaan	
NGO Liaison Officer, OHCHR, Geneva	55
Mr. Peter Splinter	
Amnesty International Representative to the UN, Geneva	55
Ms. Zhang Yunfei	
UNA-China Director, China	61
Dr. Theodor Rathgeber	
Forum Human Rights, Germany	64
APPENDICES	
Programme of the Seminar	66
List of Participants	69
Resolution 60/251 of the United Nations General Assembly	74
Membership of Human Rights Council by regional groups	78

WELCOME STATEMENTS

MR. BACRE NDIAYE

Director of Human Rights Procedure Division, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Geneva

Introduction

This is a timely Seminar, taking place less than a month after the first session of the Human Rights Council and its first emergency meeting. Moreover, this Seminar is taking place only a few days after the informal meetings to set up the system of the Universal Periodic Review and of the re-examination of the mandates with the purpose their reinforcement and less than two months before the second session of the Council, which will take place in September.

It is certain that the Council represents in itself a great hope and it is a duty of us all to deploy all our energy to accomplish with efficiency and serenity its objectives. In this regard, OHCHR aims to support the activities of the President, H.E. Ambassador De Alba, and the Bureau, including the Vice-Presidents, such as H.E. Ambassador Blaise Godet, sitting at the podium. We have been impressed by their sense of purpose, conviction, the seriousness and sincerity of their efforts, which allowed the Council to deal with all the basic matters necessary in its first session.

Commending the Council

After a long period of waiting, the Convention on Forced Disappearances and the Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples have been adopted; the intergovernmental groups have been extended to deal with the Right to Development, the Durban Conference follow-up, and the Economic, Social and Cultural Rights; the legal and technical frame, which would allow the Council to operate in its first year, have been established; the mandates, mechanisms, functions and responsibilities inherited from the Commission were assumed, and their reform for the purpose of reinforcement has been initiated; the mechanisms have been established to allow the discussion of fundamental questions including emergency matters; and the debates and discussions have been initiated with all actors especially civil society.

All these activities were impressive and deserve recognition. The opening ceremony and the High Level Segment should be placed as the high points of the historical inauguration of the Human Rights Council. The strong

assistance provided by the host country as well as its important contribution should be commended.

It is important to note that the deliberations conducted by the President of the Council and the direct assistance from the Vice-President, H.E. Ambassador Mohammed Loulicki from Morocco, are being conducted with a view to set up a system of Universal Periodic Review, which should constitute the major innovation of the Human Rights Council. This new system should overcome the deficiencies of the past and it should extend its impact on Human Rights to every State without exception. OHCHR will be an attentive partner in these deliberations.

What's left?

Intense reflection and re-examination of the mandates and mechanisms of the Council, as indicated by the General Assembly, lie ahead of us. The President, in association with three Vice-Presidents, has started to work in the reform, reinforcement and rationalisation of the Special Procedures, the Sub-Commission and the 1503 Procedure. The results of this work are yet to be seen. We are convinced that the mechanisms and the international system for the protection and promotion of Human Rights will end up reinforced.

Indeed we all have great hopes and expectations and we trust that the international community and all those who have involved themselves with energy and conviction to set up the Human Rights Council will find the ways and means to overcome fear and need all over the world.

AMBASSADOR BLAISE GODET

Vice-President of the Human Rights Council and Permanent Representative of Switzerland to the United Nations Office in Geneva

The creation of the Human Rights Council was seen by Switzerland as a major decision of the General Assembly that would have a long-lasting impact on the United Nations. Indeed, Switzerland is convinced that this new organ is in a better position than the former Commission to fulfil its mandate of protection and promotion of Human Rights at the multilateral level.

Reasons for Optimism

First of all, unlike the Commission that was a subsidiary organ of the ECOSOC, the new Council is a subsidiary organ of the General Assembly of the United Nations. Its legitimacy will thus be reinforced as well as a potential increase in efficiency, as any decision of the Council will have more authority and credit than that of the Commission.

Secondly, the HRC will meet more frequently: three to four sessions per year of duration of ten to twelve weeks. This increased periodicity should improve the follow-up of the work of the Council. Furthermore, the Human Rights Council will have the possibility to summon an extraordinary session upon the request of sixteen States if the situation requires it. The Council already held its first extraordinary session on the situation in Palestine on 5 and 6 July.

Thirdly, the Council set up a Universal Periodic Review whereby each state will be scrutinised from the perspective of international law and the implementation of its conventional obligations. This mechanism will be applied to the members of the Council as well as the rest of the members of the General Assembly, thus putting each State on an equal footing. The Council should therefore not be accused of the selectivity and the double standards, which affected the former Commission. This mechanism should contribute to promote dialogue rather than confrontation as in the past.

Finally, Member states may be suspended should the majority of the members of the General Assembly present and voting decide so.

It is hoped that the members of the Human Rights Council will take part in the work of the Council in a constructive spirit with a view to improve the Human Rights situation in their country.

What needs to be done?

The first two weeks of the Council's existence demonstrate a will to improve the situation. This work is only the beginning and much remains to be achieved such as:

- 1. Establishment of the Universal Periodic Review;
- 2. Revision of the mandates (simple and straight forward inheritance form the Commission or selection of mandates and if selection according to which criteria);
- 3. Definition of the future of the Sub-Commission;
- 4. Decision on the future of the 1503 Procedure;
- 5. Adoption by the Human Rights Council of its own rules of procedure;
- 6. Maintain an open and liberal policy towards the NGOs and facilitate their involvement within the Council.

Location of the Human Rights Council

From a Swiss perspective and that of the «International Geneva», it is an immense privilege to be able to headquarter the Human Rights Council in Geneva. In five years time the various aspects of the functioning of the Human Rights Council will be assessed including whether the headquarters should remain in Geneva. The Swiss authorities will do their utmost to guarantee that the Human Rights Council be anchored in Geneva.

Mr. RICARDO ESPINOSA

United Nations Liaison Officer to Non-Governmental Organisations, UNOG

The partnership between the United Nations, non-governmental organisations and civil society is based on Article 71 of the Charter which allows civil society organisations to be associated with the work of multilateral diplomacy: Summits, international conferences, United Nations specialised agencies and programmes. It has now been confirmed that non-governmental organisations will be able to participate in the work of the Human Rights Council.

Referring to the rules of procedure, the consultative status granted by the ECOSOC sets out the participation of civil society organisations within the Council depending on the General Assembly. The norms governing the relationship between civil society and the Human Rights Council are set up by Member States and are in constant evolution. The issue of the non-governmental organisations' participation in the Human Rights Council will emerge again and the Human Rights Council will have to establish its own rules.

The experts appointed by the United Nations, as well as Member States largely acknowledge the importance of the contribution of non-governmental organisations. In fact, non-governmental organisations generate an abundance of information, experience, and expertise; for example, non-governmental organisations' contribution on the issue of labour and the fight against poverty during the ECOSOC High Level Segment. In addition, the Committee on Human Rights has saluted the non-governmental organisations for their professionalism as well as for their coordinating capacity. Expectations of non-governmental organisations are greater today than they were in the past. However, the more specialised non-governmental organisations are, the more effective their work is, and the closer their relationship is with Member States.

BRIEFING AND INTRODUCTION TO THE SEMINAR

MRS. BRUNA MOLINA FAIDUTTI

Deputy Secretary-General, WFUNA

The World Federation of United Nations Associations (WFUNA) has organised this Seminar on the Human Rights Council, as a part of its annual programme. Within the context of its purposes and objectives in the area of education and dissemination of the principles and objectives of the UN Charter, including the programme of the Secretary General.

This year, the Seminar has been made possible through the contributions of a number of benefactors, to whom I must offer my thanks before we begin. I would like to thank the Karl Popper Foundation, the Geneva International Academic Network, the Federal Department for Foreign Affairs and the Canton of Geneva without whose support this Seminar would not have been possible.

WFUNA was established in 1946, soon after the adoption of the UN Charter in 1945 and it has, ever since, been devoted to the promotion and support of the UN Charter through its National Associations, many of whom are present in this room.

The purpose of this Seminar to demystify the competence and jurisdiction of the newly established Human Rights Council, as it was intended by the General Assembly in its Resolution 60/251, which contains the basic provisions for its functioning.

You may recall that over the last three years, WFUNA organised an annual Seminar on the Commission of Human Rights. As the proposal of the Secretary General to replace the Commission by a new Council on Human Rights was approved, our organisation followed all discussions and proceedings leading towards its establishment. Now, we are at the phase of its realisation and we need to know how the architecture of this new organ will be constructed for the protection and promotion of Human Rights.

Human Rights have been inscribed in most countries political agendas as one of the three main objectives; Peace and Security, Development and Human Rights across the board.

As we start building this new institution, which holds unprecedented expectations, the transition period is of a critical importance. This Seminar is intended to bring us up to date on where do we stand today in the area of its procedures, its future relations with other bodies, and how can it best serve on what the Charter calls "the people".

We live in a world with unprecedented technological advances that should facilitate in transmitting knowledge about the UN System. At the same time, it is a world of uncertainties and challenges to Peace and Security.

THE HUMAN RIGHTS COUNCIL: ITS CREATION AND AN ANALYSIS OF THE FIRST SESSION

MR. ERIC TISTOUNET

Secretary of the Human Rights Council, OHCHR

The opening ceremony of the Human Rights Council bore witness to the importance of the moment. Rather than just looking at the Human Rights Council as it is at the moment, awareness of the history of this reform is needed. This is a work in progress taking place on an incredible scale. There are great expectations for the Council to improve on the processes of the Commission.

Essential Elements of the Resolution 60/251

The process of rebuilding the system began two years ago and we are at a key point in the transition from the Commission on Human Rights to the Human Rights Council. The essential elements of General Assembly Resolution 60/251 setting up the Council are as follows:

- 1. In paragraph 1, the Human Rights Council was established to replace the Commission on Human Rights. This runs contrary to the original idea, which was to improve upon the Commission on Human Rights. However, through this Resolution the Commission actually ceased to exist.
- 2. Paragraph 6 states that this body has the responsibility to start from the most basic level and improve. The Council has to assume the functions of the old body, review and when necessary make changes.
- 3. The Universal Periodic Review process mentioned in Paragraph 5e sets outs that peers will periodically review every member of the Council, thus establishing the same rules for everyone. This is the greatest novelty of the Council established in reply to the politicisation, which was the main criticism of the Commission on Human Rights. The process will be carefully observed.
- 4. Paragraph 6 provides for the maintenance of the system of Special Procedures, Mechanisms and the Complaints Procedure, however it stresses the need for review and therefore for wider reform especially regarding the complaints Procedure 1503. This review should be completed within a year.

The First Session of the Human Rights Council

Although there was severe scepticism in the weeks leading up to the first session of the Council, the session was an immense success because was able to set up the architecture of the new body. The preparatory work undertaken before the start of the session certainly contributed to ensuring that everything ran smoothly and the inaugural ceremony was excellent.

Accomplishments of the First Session

The first session dedicated part of its time to procedural matters. It saw the adoption of the Agenda enabling the Human Rights Council to function, the establishment of a programme of work for the year ahead and the formulation of a calendar.

However, the first session did not limit itself to discussion of procedure, as many feared. In the second week of the session, the Council tackled pressing issues, including the Abuja Process, racial hatred, migration, human rights defenders and the human rights situation in Palestine and other occupied Arab territories.

Resolutions were passed among which the resolution on the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearances (2006/1), the resolution on the rights to development (2006/4) and a Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous People was adopted. It was also decided that the system of Special Procedures, for example the 1503 Complaints Procedure, would be maintained for a period of 12 months, thus ensuring that all processes be continued.

A fundamental issue was the emergency Session of the Council on the Occupied Palestinian Territories. This showed that the Council was able to respond immediately to an urgent situation through the mean set out in Resolution 60/251 (paragraphs 2 and 3), whereas previously the Commission on Human Rights had an extremely complex procedure to follow in order to do this.

The Commission on Human Rights lasted for six-week only. The Human Rights Council on the other hand will have at least four sessions and will last at least ten weeks.

It is to be added that the establishing of the Universal Periodic Review and the reviewing of Special Procedures will both be consultative processes.

THE MANDATE OF THE OFFICE OF THE HIGH COMMISSIONER AND THE UN SYSTEM FOR THE PROTECTION OF HUMAN RIGHTS

Ms. Francesca Marotta

Coordinator of the Methodology, Education and Training Unit, Research and Right to Development Branch, OHCHR

Background of the Mandate of the High Commissioner

In 1993, the Vienna World Conference generated the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action. In December of the same year, the General Assembly adopted Resolution 48/141 establishing the post of High Commissioner for Human Rights to raise the profile of Human Rights. The High Commissioner is the principal United Nations officer responsible for Human Rights issues. Since July 2004, Canadian judge and former international prosecutor for the ICTY, Louise Arbour, has held this esteemed position. Former High Commissioners include: Mr. Sergio Vieira de Mello 2002-2003, Ms. Mary Robinson (1997-2002) and Mr. José Ayalo Lasso (1994-1997).

What does the Mandate cover?

The Mandate of the High Commissioner is comprehensive and complex, encompassing the prevention, protection and promotion of Human Rights. The following are aspects of the mandate covered by the General Assembly Resolution 48/141:

- □ To promote and protect all human rights for all (civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights including the right to development);
- □ To carry out tasks assigned to him/her by the competent bodies of the United Nations system in the field of human rights and make recommendations to them;
- □ To provide advisory services and technical cooperation for Human Rights;
- □ To coordinate United Nations Human Rights education and public information programmes;
- □ To play an active role in removing the current obstacles to the realisation of Human Rights;
- □ To play an active role in preventing the continuation of Human Rights violations;
- □ To engage in dialogue with all Governments with the view to securing respect for all Human Rights,

□ To enhance international cooperation for the promotion and protection of Human Rights;

To coordinate Human Rights promotion and protection activities throughout the United Nations;

To rationalise, adapt, strengthen and streamline the United Nations Human Rights machinery.

The reform within the UN has strengthened the role of the High Commissioner. In 1997, in his Programme of Reform for a renewed UN, the Secretary General stressed that Human Rights are cutting across all UN substantive fields operation be it peace and security, economic and social affairs, development cooperation or humanitarian affairs. The integration of Human Rights has become an obligation in the UN system.

The 2005 report of the Secretary-General, "In Larger Freedom," indicated how the three pillars of the United Nations, development, security, and Human Rights were interlinked. The World Summit held at the end of 2005 was very important due to the Member States' commitments to strengthen OHCHR. This was very good news as OHCHR has to cover a huge mandate and meet high expectations with a limited budget and limited outreach in the field.

In regard to the Plan of Action, the High Commissioner has reformulated the vision of the agency and its mandate in terms of protection, beginning with knowledge of one's Human Rights, and empowerment, enabling state institutions to fulfil their responsibility to protect the Human Rights of their own people.

Challenges facing the OHCHR

Today, we can observe progress in the acceptance of Human Rights obligations; however, there is a discrepancy between the law and the reality. The key challenges OHCHR identified as preventing the implementation of the protection, prevention and promotion of Human Rights are:

- Poverty
- Discrimination
- Conflict
- Impunity
- Democratic deficits
- Weak institutions

The gaps observed by the OHCHR are as follows:

- □ Knowledge gap
- □ Issues of capacity
- Problems linked to commitment
- Security

Strategies of OHCHR

OHCHR has set up strategies of country engagement, leadership and partnership to enhance the protection and empowerment of Human Rights.

1. Country engagement of OHCHR is based on the assumption that a change in the system of Human Rights protection must happen at the country level. The advancement of Human Rights at the national level has to be undertaken by national institutions, civil society and the international system. Human Rights problems can be addressed through a set of tools developed by OHCHR: Country visits by the High Commissioner with a view to enhance advocacy and dialogue with governments, or field presence to improve Human Rights situations. Today, the OHCHR is present in about 40 countries but this figure is subject to change. Field presences may also take different format such as country offices, regional offices or Human Rights advisors deployed to UN offices in a country. OHCHR intervention depends on the situation and it may evolve from one form to another.

For example, the comprehensive mandate of OHCHR in Nepal covers monitoring the Human Rights situation, assisting the authorities and the communist party to improve the Human Rights situation, reporting to the High Commissioner on the situation, and developing capacity building activities. OHCHR field presence is always based on an agreement between OHCHR and the concerned government.

- Leadership refers to OHCHR initiatives meant to support the national debate around Human Rights issues. In this perspective, OHCHR develops concepts, expertise, strategies, and research capacity to support advocacy. OHCHR has, for example, researched the conflict between the rule of law and Human Rights.
- 3. Partnership stems out of the need for the OHCHR to work with others to implement its mandate. Cooperation with the other UN agencies, civil society and NGOs is needed for them to streamline their work in Human Rights.

APPLICABLE RULES OF PROCEDURE FOR THE HUMAN RIGHTS COUNCIL

Mr. Guennadi Lebakine

Deputy Secretary of the Human Rights Council and Secretary of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, OHCHR

What are the Rules of Procedure?

Technically, the issue of the Human Rights Council's Rules of Procedure seems rather simple: The General Assembly, in Resolution 60/251 has decided that the Human Rights Council will have to apply the Rules of Procedure established for committees of the General Assembly". This refers to rules 96 to 133 and rules 45 and 60 of the rules of procedure of the General Assembly (doc. A/520/rev.15).

The General Assembly specified that those rules should be used by the Human Rights Council "as {they are} applicable". The General Assembly also repeated in its Resolution, the rule 161, stating that those rules shall be applicable by the Council "unless subsequently otherwise decided" by the General Assembly or by the Human Rights Council itself. This leaves the Council sufficient flexibility to establish its own Rules of Procedure, which, at least theoretically might be different from those of the General Assembly.

The application of the General Assembly Rules of Procedure to the work of the Human Rights Council has not caused any problems until now, mostly because these rules are quite similar to the Rules of Procedure that were used by the Commission on Human Rights and the Economic and Social Council, in particular with regard to such areas as the conduct of business, consideration of proposals and the process of voting. Nevertheless there are a few important differences.

Differences

1. Chapter XIII of the Rules of Procedure for the General Assembly relating to Committees of the General Assembly does not contain any provision to describe when and how the agenda of the Human Rights Council should be drawn up. It is important to make this distinction because the Rules of Procedure for the functional Commissions of ECOSOC applicable to the

Commission contained a detailed process of formulating a provisional agenda, including an indication of actors within the agenda.

- 2. Rule 108 of the General Assembly Rules of Procedure relating to the quorum is different from those of the Functional Commissions of the ECOSOC. It should be noted that, rule 108 of the General Assembly permits the opening of a meeting when only one quarter of the members are present; while rule 40 of the ECOSOC speaks of a majority constituting a quorum.
- 3. The famous rule 65(2) on a motion "requiring no decision" is not present in the General Assembly rules. However, the practice of the Third Committee has shown that another rule has been used for the same purpose: rule 116 on adjournment of debate.
- 4. The General Assembly rules are less specific on the issue of the right to reply, namely the timing of this exercise is not specified.
- 5. The Commission on Human Right's twenty-four hour rule for submission of proposals and amendments (rule 52) is significantly "softened" in the General Assembly rule 120, which only speaks about "the day preceding the meeting".
- 6. When referring to the Rules of Procedure in paragraph 11 of its Resolution 60/251, the general Assembly also decided that the participation of observers, including states and NGOs would be based on the arrangements and practices observed by the Commission on Human Rights. One such arrangement was the well-known ECOSOC Resolution 1996/31 on participation of NGOs, and this important resolution is directly mentioned in the General Assembly resolution. The situation is less clear with regard to what constitutes other arrangements and practices observed by the Commission on Human Rights.

Main Rules and Practices

There exist several documents containing what were called the "main rules and practises followed by the Commission on Human Rights in the organisation of its work and the conduct of business" issued in 2001 and 2002 (also known as "CRP1" and "document 16"). There also exists doc 2003/118 containing recommendations of the Bureau of the Commission on Human Rights, on the working methods of the Human Rights Commission, that were subsequently

endorsed by the Commission on Human Rights and thus become a part of its jurisprudence.

An informal supplementation (non-paper) of such documents and decisions relating to the working methods and practices of the Commission on Human Rights was prepared and updated by the Secretariat (January 2006) and it is still posted on the extranet of the OHCHR concerning:

- Speaking time limits
- □ "Concerned" countries
- National Institution
- Accreditations
- □ Sitting arrangements for NGOs
- Parallel events
- □ Interactive dialogue with Special Procedures
- High Level segment

Criticisms and Responses

Some may object to reinstituting some of the practices and arrangements from the Commission on Human Rights saying that the Human Rights Council should move away from the old working methods of the Commission. Indeed, how the Council can improve upon the Rules of Procedure of the Commission is an important matter. It should be transparent, fair and impartial, enable genuine dialogue, result–orientated, allow for subsequent follow-up discussions, recommendations and their implementation and allow for substantive interaction with Special Procedures and mechanisms. The biggest challenge for the Council to achieve is to carry out the tasks as listed above and described by the General Assembly, without losing the positive experience of the Commission on Human Rights.

The process of developing the Rules of Procedure and working methods of the Human Rights Council will obviously not be an easy one. On a few occasions, the President of the Council mentioned his intention to apply the rules in a creative and innovative way. The safest way to interpret the decision of the General Assembly is to consult the Office of Legal Affairs in New York, which was done before the first session of the Human Rights Council in June 2006. The Office of Legal Affairs in New York was specifically consulted about the participation of NGOs and National Human Rights Institutions in the Human Rights Council. It was also consulted for an interpretation of paragraph 11,

where a difference in the English and French texts made the meaning of the text unclear. The Office of Legal Affairs confirmed that the English text is the proper version, and there have been some modifications of the French version.

TOWARDS A UNIFIED HUMAN RIGHTS TREATY BODY CORPUS

Mr. Markus Schmidt

Team Leader, Petitions Unit, Treaties and Council Branch, OHCHR

The Composition of the Treaty Body System

The seven core Human Rights treaties set international standards for the protection and promotion of Human Rights. The Treaty Body system is composed of seven special organs, dedicated to the seven treaties. Each of the seven organs is made up of twenty-five experts who endeavour to monitor implementation by state parties and recommend further action. Many reforms have been made in the attempt to strengthen the Human Rights Treaty Body corpus. Though there have been fifteen years of failed attempts to achieve a reformed system, only now, with the new Human Rights Council is there a dynamic for change.

Challenges

There are currently several challenges to the Treaty Body system that need to be faced:

- 1. There is a **considerable backlog of reports** to be dealt with by the Treaty Bodies. At the end of 2004, there were cumulatively 1450 overdue reports more then seven per United Nations Member State.
- 2. There is a significant amount of **duplication of reporting requirements** among Treaty Bodies. The duplication occurs within the periodic reports of states to the different bodies, which often contain the same topics, as the result of the overlapping nature of Human Rights instruments. This has created particular problems for small States for which the reporting requirements are over-burdening.
- 3. The **working methods** of the different organs developed in an ad hoc manner and are therefore often different. It can be difficult for Member States to appear in front of many different organs in the same year.
- 4. The development and adoption of **new instruments** implies that further treaty bodies are in the process of being created. These instruments will have their own reporting requirements, which will also have to be considered in an overall standard setting.
- 5. The **individual complaint procedure**, which four treaty bodies deal with, also faces a considerable backlog.

Several proposals have been developed to streamline these problems.

Proposal for a Unified Standing Body

The Secretary-General put forward the first proposal in his 2002 report *Strengthening the United Nations: An Agenda for Further Change.* The proposal suggested that state parties should be able to prepare one single report summarising their obligations, and present it to all organs. However, the proposal was widely rejected by states parties out of fear that this would mean watering down the report.

The second proposal came from OHCHR Consultations with all stakeholders held in Liechtenstein in May 2003. The proposal suggested that the states parties should prepare a common core document, and in addition would answer country specific questions explaining the actual situation. The Human Rights Committee would send a list of country specific questions to each member state, allowing reports to focus on prevalent issues. The Office of the High Commission organised training on targeted treaty reporting in Angola, East Timor, Panama and Nicaragua. There will be more training carried out in the future.

In March 2005, in his report *In Larger Freedom: towards development, security and human rights for all* the Secretary-General requested that "harmonised guidelines on reporting to all Treaty Bodies should be finalised and implemented so that these bodies can function as a unified system," (para. 147). The High Commissioner took up this idea in her 2005 Plan of Action *An attempt to turn Rhetoric into Reality* taking both State Parties and the treaty bodies by surprise.

The proposal for the Human Rights Council suggested a unified standing body composed of independent experts. In autumn 2005, an informal consultation on this idea took place with the Treaty Bodies and the regional groups. A brainstorming session also took place two weeks ago, again in Liechtenstein, including all Member States, various United Nations Agencies, representatives of the Treaty Bodies and NGOs. The idea of a standing body was discussed at length. However, a majority of the Member States not would accept the concept of a unified standing body at this stage. The reaction of the Treaty Bodies was not wholly negative; two of the Treaty Bodies were against the proposal, while others were more balanced. Their fallback position was to create a standing body for individual procedures only, which would be legally easier to achieve.

Main concerns related to a Unified Treaty Body

Discussing why the reactions have been so negative, there are two main concerns: First, if you create a unified standing Treaty Body you may loose the specificity of the seven bodies and their procedures.

Second, there is the fear that the new body might develop into an International Court on Human Rights. The NGO Human Rights Watch and the International Court of Justice declared last year that they are in favour of a unified standing Treaty Body, even if it were to become a Human Rights Court. It is legally possible to create such a Body, however the political will is missing.

PROF. KIRK BOYD

University of California Santa Barbara

TOWARDS A UNIFIED HUMAN RIGHTS TREATY BODY CORPUS

What Are Rights?

Rousseau's Social Contract begins with these words. "Man is born free, and everywhere he is in chains". The topic today, Towards a Unified Human Rights Treaty Body Corpus, sets us to thinking together about how to remove some of these chains. This can be accomplished through the application of the Mandate of Article 28 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.

The Universal Declaration and the Mandate of Article 28 comprise the current social contract, because they are the law that governs those who govern. It is a document that held in such high regard that many people have spent much of their lives trying to implement it, be it through classrooms, meeting rooms or in courtrooms.

Article 28 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights states: "Everyone is entitled to a social and international order in which the rights and freedoms set forth in this Declaration can be fully realized." The first three words are "everyone is entitled". The first word "everyone" – means every person, not only Americans, or only the West, or only the North, it means every person in every country. Next, "is" – this is the present tense. It means now. It does not mean

someday, or when one can get to it after 50 years. Finally, "entitled", "to give a right or claim to". When one is entitled to something, one has a right to it.

Therefore, every person in every country, today, has a right to an international order whereby the Universal Declaration is "fully realized". The preamble of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights sets forth four fundamental freedoms that every person has a right to. They are: Freedom of Speech, Freedom of Religion, Freedom from Want and Freedom from Fear. It is important that we see these Four Freedoms for what they are: something that we are entitled to, not something that we beg to receive. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights is the machine. Elected government representatives must operate it. Article 28 is a mandate, not an aspiration.

Nowhere in our social contract does it say that the rich and powerful have more rights, or that those elected have more rights. For example, every person is entitled to Freedom of Religion and has a right to believe, or disbelieve, regardless of wealth or position. This is true for Freedom from Want.

Today, the international community is a breach of the social contract and it is time to enforce it. As the new Human Rights Council embarks on its mission, unification of the corpus of the treaty bodies should be one of its major goals – it is time to reunite civil and political rights with social and economic rights to the equal harmonious position they share in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.

There are those in government who support the breach of contract, and want to make the breach worse through the denial of rights that all people are entitled to such as the right to a fair trial. The path to security is through more rights, not fewer of them -- the path to security is through all Four Freedoms.

Mandate of Article 28 can be fulfilled through the unification of the treaty corpus into a single document enforceable in the courts of all countries. The High Commissioner for Human Rights, and the Human Rights Council, can provide valuable leadership to accomplish this. This path is not new, 46 countries, today, are applying a single document, the European Convention on Human Rights in the courts of those countries.

The most effective system for the protection of international human rights is the European Convention on Human Rights and the European Court of Human Rights that enforces it. As it states in the Preamble to the European Convention,

these are the "first steps" toward the enforcement of the Universal Declaration, that is, the first steps toward the fulfillment of Article 28.

Considering the success of these first steps, what are the next ones? What is the optimal international social order so that the Four Freedoms are "fully realized?" The optimum international order exists when every time a person, in any country, suffers a violation of one of their Four Freedoms, then a lawyer can represent them and go into a local court to enforce their right.

Why Do Separate Treaty Bodies Fail?

Markus Schmidt, one of the world's best international human rights lawyers, and his colleagues are attempting daily to fulfill the Mandate of Article 28. This is exceptional work and it should be continued. It is difficult, however, for a lawyer to enforce rights for a client on another continent, especially when there is little law to rely upon. It is also difficult for people to believe they genuinely have rights when they must go to Geneva to enforce them.

The Universal Declaration of Human Rights was not written with the intent that it would be the document that would be enforceable in courts of law. Article 28 envisions that future documents will serve this purpose, and they have. The Twin Covenants on Civil and Political Rights and Economic and Social Rights were written with the Mandate of Article 28 in mind, and have been a valiant effort to fulfill the Mandate. But they have only partially succeeded, and they will never fully succeed. The fact that there are two Covenants represents the fragmentation that has occurred from a flawed separate, and unequal, framework. We should end this framework. We should not continue to pour all of our energy into a path that is a dead end.

For example, the optional protocol to the treaty on economic and social rights is valuable, but not nearly enough. Just look at all of the terrific work that has been done to implement economic and social rights and what has come of it? Not enough. There are massive disparities in wealth and that these disparities are only getting wider. The top 2% of people in America now have 70% of all wealth -- and these disparities are not only in the west or north, they are even greater, for example, in Central and South America.

The work done thus far on economic and social rights has been valuable. It has prepared us for this moment when we can establish an independent court system

outside the UN to enforce economic and social rights while we establish a reporting system for economic and social rights within the UN.

Criticisms of a Unified Treaty Body Corpus

The most common negative response to the idea of unifying the treaty corpus into an International Convention built upon the European Convention is "Oh, the United States will never go along with that". So what? The United States would not go along with an International Criminal Court and yet, thankfully, it is a reality. The worldwide suffering of hundreds of millions of people due to the breach of the social contract cannot be allowed to go on with the new Council as it did before the Commission.

What Is Next?

The next step after an International Criminal Court is an International Civil Court. With the expansion of the European Court of Human Rights into an International Court of Human Rights we will have this. Then, the Mandate of Article 28 will finally be fulfilled. The most powerful act the High Commissioner and the Council can do to make this happen is to bring our international community to Focus Together upon a document. By focusing together on something forward thinking and positive, instead of only finger pointing and recrimination, a new culture of cooperation can be created on the Council -- one different from that of the Commission for the past few years.

With the leadership of the High Commissioner and the Council, we can bring the thousands of Non-Governmental Organisations, such as the World Federation of United Nations Associations, university professors, and people from all professional backgrounds, including business, to Think Together about what the optimum wording for a unifying document is. These people and organisations, along with others who join them along the way, can Write Together to draft the document. This is the Business Plan for Humanity -- now that Capitalism has prevailed as the dominant economic model, as it should since it brings our ingenuity and productivity, we need a Plan to heighten its best, and soften its worst, tendencies.

The Future Moves of the Council

To this end, the International Convention on Human Rights offers a draft of a document that unifies the treaty corpus and builds upon the European Convention. It is a draft, a starting point, not a finished document. Hopefully,

the High Commissioner and the Council will consider this document and that three steps will be taken.

First, that the Council should pass a resolution commending the European Convention on Human Rights and the European Court of Human Rights that enforces it, for taking "first steps" to integrate the Universal Declaration of Human Rights into domestic law and fulfil the Mandate of Article 28.

Second, a Working Group or a Special Rapporteur should be given a mandate to research how to fulfil the Mandate of Article 28 through a unifying document. This step is crucial because it would draw the attention and assistance of the non-governmental organisation community.

Third, the Council should pass a resolution declaring Human Rights Day, December 10 of each year, to be a day of Human Rights teaching in all schools in all countries so that students learn, on the same day, about rights that they all share. This would be an excellent continuation of the World Programme on Human Rights Education passed by the Commission. To help achieve this, ICHR has developed a curriculum including the booklet we looked at today, a ten minute film made by students for students, which shows the evolution of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the European Convention, and a lesson plan for the teacher to use, including a website, humanrightsday.org, where students go to leave a comment about what they would put into an International Convention as part of their homework assignment.

COUNTRY SITUATIONS ADDRESSED BY THE HUMAN RIGHTS COUNCIL

Dr. Walter Kälin

Representative of the Secretary-General on the Human Rights of Internally Displaced Persons

Introduction

To what extent is the Human Rights Council entitled to address country specific human rights situations? How should the Council do this? In particular, in what circumstances is the Council authorized to undertake reviews of the human rights situation of a particular State and in which manner are these monitoring activities to be undertaken?

The basis for answering these questions is General Assembly Resolution A/RES/60/251 (hereinafter referred to as the Resolution). As we will see, it entitles the Council to deal with the situation of human rights in a specific country in six different contexts. The most important of these is the Universal Periodic Review. What are the five other ways to address country situations? In this context it is important to stress, from the outset, that addressing country situations should not be equated with condemning states for violations, although this is one way to deal with human rights problems in a specific country.

What Resolution 60/251 says

The point of departure of each discussion on how the Council on Human Rights should deal with country situations are preambular paragraph (PP) 9 emphasizing "the importance of ensuring universality, objectivity and non-selectivity in the considerations of human rights issues, and the elimination of double standards" and operational paragraph (OP 4) providing that "the work of the Council" has to be "guided by the principles of universality, impartiality, objectivity [and] non-selectivity".

A reading of UNGA Resolution 60/251 shows that the Human Rights Council, in addition to and outside of the Universal Periodic Review (UPR), is empowered to address country situations in the following circumstances:

- a) Situations of gross and systematic violations: According to OP 3 of the Resolution the "Council should address situations of violations of human rights, including gross and systematic violations, and make recommendations thereon" [emphasis added]. This wording leaves no doubt that the Council is authorized to review situations of systematic violations not only thematically but also with a countryoriented perspective. At the same time, the term "should" indicates a certain obligation to do so. While the Council may not have, in addition to the periodic review of country situations, the capacity to address all situations of problematic human rights situations in a comprehensive manner, the guidelines of nonselectivity, objectivity and impartiality and the goals of avoiding double standards and politicization of its work make it necessary to engage comprehensively with all situations of gross and systematic human right violations, irrespective of the responsible State, the victims concerned, or the rights violated being civil and political or economic, social and cultural rights. -The main difference between dealing with gross and systematic violations and the UPR is the approach to be taken: While the UPR is focusing on the implementation of human rights obligations in a mid- or (especially where structural changes are needed) even long-term perspective, addressing gross and systematic violations is aimed at bringing short term relief to the victims.
- b) Other situations of violations of human rights (OP 3): As the wording of paragraph 3 ("including situations of gross and systematic violations") clearly indicates that the authority of the Council to address situations of human rights is not limited to gross and systematic violations of human rights, but rather includes situations of human rights violations in a general manner. Here too, the objectives of impartiality, universality and objectivity indicate that the Council may establish in advance criteria subject to which it will address a specific situation. These are mainly situations where capacity-building activities are called for outside the UPR or where special procedures raise issues related to a particular country (e.g. in the context of a report on a country mission).
- c) Situations where the Human Rights Council will promote human rights education and learning, as well as advisory services, technical assistance and capacity-building. This has to happen in consultation and with the consent of the Members States concerned, (OP 5, sub-paragraph a).
- *d)* Situations where the Human Rights Council will promote the full implementation of human rights obligations undertaken by States (OP 5, sub-paragraph d).

e) Situations where the Human Rights Council will contribute towards the prevention of human rights violations and respond promptly to human rights emergencies (OP 5, sub-paragraph f).

The Council's three country related mandates

This overview shows that, in relation to country situations, the Council has three mandates:

- 1. A "promotion" mandate, i.e. the mandate to take measures to promote the protection of human rights in a given country, in particular through educational and capacity-building/technical assistance activities, which would support the implementation of the obligations and the commitments of the State concerned.
- 2. A "protection" mandate, i.e. the mandate to take steps aimed at protecting victims of human rights violations: The specificity of such a protection mandate in the Resolution is significant. It will be recalled that the "protection mandate" of the erstwhile Commission on Human Rights was the fundamental motivation for the establishment of the CHR's different agenda items of country situations. The inclusion of the protection mandate in the Resolution makes clear that the Human Rights Council is empowered to establish and/or maintain mechanisms that could implement approaches to protect actual or potential victims of human rights violations. Such approaches can only be possible with the direct consideration of country situations.
- 3. A "prevention" mandate, i.e. the mandate to take measures aimed at ensuring that human rights violations do not occur or re-occur. Here too, the provision of technical assistance and the like to the States under consideration play an important role. Moreover, the mere consideration by the international community, through the HRC, of a situation that is potentially at risk of violations would send strong signals of concern to the State concerned.

The Human Rights Council can decide to take up any of the types of the situations that the resolution provides for. In doing so, the Council's roles in the prevention of human rights violations, and the protection and promotion of human rights are actually complimentary and may even overlap. For example, the Human Rights Council may be able to prevent the further escalation of

violations in a country situation when addressing obvious or even gross and systematic violations of human rights. Similarly, the Council, by promoting human rights through any of its mechanisms, actually enhances the protection of human rights and prevents or reduces the risk of potential violations

Basis for the consideration of country situations

Given the broad mandate of the Human Rights Council and the diverse country situations that the Council may decide to take up, the basis for the consideration of country situations would nonetheless be based on assessments of whether or not the Council can effectively make an impact for the improvement of a given situation. This would be necessarily be based on the Council's appreciation of the current compliance of a State with its human rights obligations as well as human rights commitments, including an assessment of the state of human rights violations occurring, which may or may not be gross and systematic.

Generally, the following non-exhaustive list may trigger the Council's consideration of a country situation:

a) Urgent situations

According to OP 3, the Council "should address situations of [...] gross and systematic violations, and make recommendations thereon." This wording makes clear that addressing situations of gross and systematic violations of human rights is one of the tasks the Council has to carry out itself and cannot delegate, e.g., to the 3rd Committee of the General Assembly. This does, however, not exclude the possibility for the Council to propose, as part of its recommendations, that the General Assembly and/or the Security Council also address the situation.

Situations of gross and systematic violations can be addressed during regular sessions of the Council if they are ongoing or if a new situation emerges while the Council is in session. In addition, OP 10 creates the possibility for holding "special sessions, when needed, at the request of a member of the Council with the support of one third of the membership of the Council". Such sessions should be considered if gross and systematic violations emerge in-between sessions (e.g. in the case of massacres, genocide and the like).

"Situations" of gross and systematic violations in the sense of OP 3 include:

□ Country situations, where gross and systematic violations are still ongoing or just have finished at the time of their tabling in the Council.

Here, the basic purpose of the examination of the situation would be to immediately initiate or enhance the protection of human rights in that country and prevent the further deterioration of the situation; or

Country situations, where there is a pattern of violations that risks to escalate into gross and systematic violations if the situation is not being addressed properly. Here, the Council would mainly act in a preventive manner.

Moreover, based on the principles of universality, impartiality, objectivity and non-selectivity, as well as inter-dependence, relevant human rights violations should be regarded as pertaining to civil, political, economic, social or cultural rights, including the right to development. These requirements also suggest that similar to the UPR the Council should base its assessment on relevant information that might include reports by special procedures, commissions of inquiry, or of the Secretary General to the Security Council.

The Resolution's emphasis on cooperation with States applies, in principle, also to situations of urgency, triggered by gross and systematic violations. This suggests a phased approach: The Council should try first to get the cooperation of the State concerned in assessing the facts, e.g. by allowing a joint mission of special procedures with mandates that are relevant in the particular situation or agreeing to another form of fact finding in the country concerned, and second to come to an agreement with it regarding measures to be taken to improve the situation (including, e.g. the establishment, with the agreement of the State concerned, of a system of in-country monitoring by OHCHR).

It has to be stressed, however, that cooperation cannot be a one-way street. If the State concerned refuses genuine cooperation, the Council is entitled to take measures that are appropriate in the circumstances of the case and may include the recommendation that Special Rapporteur undertake a visit, that the State concerned implement as a matter of priority and within a certain time-limit certain recommendations coming from the UN system, the appointment of a country Reporter or even the suggestion that the General Assembly or Security Council1 look into the situation. In any case, situations of gross and systematic violations require a certain degree of continued monitoring by the Council, and resolutions or chairpersons' statements should contain a provision of the

34

¹ According to Article 35 UN Charter, any UN Member State may bring any situation that is likely to endanger the maintenance of international peace and security to the attention of the Security Council or of the General Assembly. It is recognized today that situations of gross and systematic violations may amount to Article 35 situations.

automatic continuation of the Council's consideration unless there is a clear improvement in the actual situation. In addition to continuous monitoring, if the State concerned is a Member of the Council and is found to be committing gross and systematic violations of human rights, the Council may make a recommendation on its suspension from membership to the General Assembly (OP8).

b) Situations for "capacity-building", i.e. human rights education, technical

Such country situations would include any of the following:

- □ situations where the Human Rights Council deems that they would require provision of capacity building programmes;
- □ when the State requests for the assistance of the Human Rights Council in this regard.

In the consideration of these country situations, the Council would necessarily enter into consultations with the State concerned and, in the event of a decision to provide "capacity building", obtain the consent of the State.

Particularly where the State itself requests for the Council's assistance, the State may itself take up certain recommendations emanating from other parts of the UN human rights system (e.g. special procedures, treaty bodies). Here, the Council can provide the political weight to international cooperation in support of the implementation of a State's obligations and commitments.

c) Situations raised by thematic special procedures

Such situations may be raised by the thematic procedures in any of the following circumstances:

- where a thematic procedure, or group of them, brings the attention of Human Rights Council to a particular situation deserving the Council's consideration; or
- □ where a thematic procedure presents its report to the Council with respect to a specific country visit that it has undertaken.

The situations that thematic procedures may raise in the Council need not be urgent situations or situations where there exist gross and serious violations of human rights. They may even be situations where, eventually, the Council may

decide to consider for capacity-building purposes (see above b). Moreover, the Council's consideration of a report of a thematic procedure on a country visit that it has undertaken may include not only the thematic procedure's recommendations but also lessons learned or best practices that may be of use for the international community as a whole and interested States.

d) Situations emanating from the considerations within the Universal Periodic Review mechanism

The Human Rights Council, resulting from its consideration of a State within the Universal Periodic Review, may decide to continue the consideration of the situation of that country by virtue of the continuing urgency of the situation or because of capacity-building potential.

e) Conclusion

The Resolution entitles the Council to address country specific situations in very different contexts and for very different purposes. From a procedural perspective, it will be important to avoid procedures that are too complicated and to ensure that the agenda enables the Council to look at country situations in a comprehensive way allowing to combine, to the extent required by the circumstances, its prevention, promotion and protection mandates. Thus, country situations should be addressed in the following three contexts:

- □ Chairperson's statements or Council resolutions concluding the periodic review of a specific country;
- □ Chairperson's statements or Council resolutions concluding discussions about gross and systematic violations (OP 3) in a specific country during regular or special sessions.
- Chairperson's statements or Council resolutions concluding discussions about thematic issues when referring to conclusions and recommendations made by Special Procedures regarding one or several countries.

Country resolutions and corresponding Chairperson's statements should not be equated with singling out violators but should, to the extent justified by the concrete case, make use of the full possibilities given by the triple mandate to promote, protect and prevent. This means that resolutions could commend a State for its achievements and efforts to cooperate with the UN in dealing with

remaining problems; put the emphasis on encouraging it and addressing its capacity-building needs; condemn it for continuing violations and its unwillingness to improve the situation and to cooperate with the UN in this regard; or combine any of these elements.

The Future of the 1503-Procedures

One particularly important aspect of how the Council should deal with country situations concerns the question as to whether the present 1503-procedure should be maintained, abolished or modified.

It is useful to recall how the complaints procedure originally created by ECOSOC resolution 1503 is structured in its present form2: First, the Working Group on Communications, consisting of members of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights meets annually immediately after the Sub-Commission's session to examine communications (complaints) received from individuals and groups alleging human rights violations and any government responses. Communications that are not manifestly ill-founded are being transmitted to the State concerned. If the Working Group identifies evidence of a consistent pattern of gross violations of human rights, it refers the matter to the Commission on Human Rights' Working Group on Situations. This Working Group, composed of five members nominated by the regional groups, examines the particular situations forwarded to it by the Working Group on Communications and decides whether or not to refer any of these situations to the Commission. Subsequently, it is the turn of the Commission to take a decision concerning each situation brought to its attention in this manner. All steps in the process are confidential until a situation is referred to the Economic and Social Council. However, since 1978, the names of countries under examination are made public, thus enabling ECOSOC to bring a pattern of abuses in a particular State to the attention of the world community.

It is clear that the procedure in its present form cannot be maintained. First, the Council no longer reports to ECOSOC. Second, and foremost, a confidential procedure such as this one is hardly reconcilable with the UPR. The main issue here is the relationship between the two procedures. The confidentiality of the 1503-procedure would be undermined if information discussed by the Sub-Commission's Working Group on Communications and the Human Rights' Working Group on Situations would be made public. At the same time, it would be unacceptable that in the case of States that are not considered under the 1503-procedure, everything could be discussed, while countries under scrutiny would

² ECOSOC Resolution 2000/3 of 16 June 2000.

have the doubtful advantage of not being confronted with information examined under the confidential procedure.

For these reasons, the existing 1503-procedure should be replaced by a new mechanism dealing with complaints. There is a continuing need to deal with the large number of petitions and complaints the UN receives every year. As in the past, they should be screened by a working group consisting of independent experts and, if they are not manifestly ill-founded, transmitted to the governments concerned.

At the same time the working group should analyse this material in order to determine whether it indicates the existence of a consistent pattern of gross violations of human rights. Unlike in the past, these findings should be made public immediately and serve as part of the information that is made available to the Council in the context of the UPR. They can also serve as a basis for discussions about gross and systematic violations (OP 3) in a specific State during regular or special sessions.

SPECIAL PROCEDURES AND THEIR RELATIONSHIP WITH THE TREATY BODIES

SIR NIGEL RODLEY

Member of the Human Rights Committee and former Special Rapporteur on the question of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment

Treaty Bodies

In its first two decades, it was generally understood that the Commission's purpose was to promote Human Rights. As a political body the Commission would not judge or scrutinise the practices of Member States. Yet, Treaty Bodies were created to put in place procedures to make States accountable for their commitments undertaken under Covenants or Conventions. Only later did the Commission establish what have come to be known as its' "Special Procedures."

The Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) has been entrusted with servicing the two types of mechanism:

- 1. Treaties
- 2. Special Procedures.

Treaties

At present seven fundamental Treaties deal with questions of human rights:

- 1. International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination
- 2. International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights
- 3. International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights
- 4. Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women
- 5. Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment
- 6. Convention on the Rights of the Child
- 7. International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families

The seven Treaty Bodies have one function common to all of them, namely the review of periodic reports submitted by State Parties. This involves Constructive dialogue with State Parties leading to the adoption of concluding observations (areas of violation and suggestion for change.)

In addition, any individual who claims that his or her rights have been violated under a Covenant or Convention by a State party to that treaty, may bring a complaint before the relevant Committee, provided that the State has recognised the competence of the Committee to receive such complaints, this doesn't to the Covenant of Economic, Social and Cultural Rights or the Convention on the Rights of the Child Special country visits concerning Human Rights violations have been incorporated into the Convention on Torture and in a separate protocol, the Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women.

Several of the Human Rights treaties (Convention Against Torture and the Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women) contain provisions for State parties to make complaints about alleged violations of Human Rights by another State party. But this process has never been used.

Special Procedures

The System of thematic Special Procedures was started by the Commission on Human Rights in 1980. The Special Procedures were preceded by a working group that addressed Human Rights situations in the Occupied Territories of Palestine, South Africa and Chile, others followed. Special Procedures can refer to either a Special Rapporteur or Working Group mandated by the Commission on Human Rights to investigate a specific country situation or topic.

Country mandates:

Special Procedures monitor, advise, and publicly report on Human Rights situations in specific countries or territories.

Thematic Mandates:

The Special Procedures address Human Rights violations worldwide on thematic issues such as torture, killings and disappearances. The Commission used the system of thematic mandates to view Human Rights issues in a global rather than a country specific sense.

In terms of methods of work the reports of the Special Procedures are delivered in a written format. As a rule, there are no individual conclusions on cases, (its

Working Group on Arbitrary Detention is an exception). In comparison to the Treaty Body system, there is no reporting mechanism by States; most information is transmitted to the Special Rapporteur and Working Groups by NGOs.

Special Rapporteur can send urgent appeals to States, bringing to their attention information about a violation that is feared to be ongoing or about to occur. The intention is to ensure that the appropriate State authorities are informed as quickly as possible of the circumstances so that they can intervene to end or prevent Human Rights violations.

On site visits are particularly important for the Special Procedures to verify information. They are particularly used for addressing apparent systematic Human Rights violations within the mandate of each mechanism.

Cooperation between country mandates and thematic procedures is very common for cases dealing with the question of Torture, Disappearances and Summary Executions. It is important to know that the thematic mandates concern all the United Nations family whereas the treaty based mechanisms only affect those who have signed and ratified the Covenants and Conventions.

Finally, it should be stressed that in the implementation of all the abovementioned mandates and mechanisms OHCHR is the central nerve of the operations, since it is the Secretariat that implements the decisions of the mandate holders.

It is not yet known whether the new Human Rights Council will set up a country specific system. The Council is composed of 47 Member States.

Relationships

The functions of the Treaty Bodies do not, for the most part, overlap. The main area of possible overlap is in the realm of country visits that is a normal function of the Special Procedures and an occasional function of Treaty Bodies (CAT, CEDAW). Only CAT has so far used to the power. It has been its practice of the Special Rapporteur on Torture not to seek contemporaneous visits. Both systems draw on each other's reports and assessments.

TREATY BODIES AND THE HUMAN RIGHTS COUNCIL

MRS. WEDGEWOOD

Member of the Human Rights Committee

Drawing on her research and personal experience, Mrs. Wedgwood briefly introduced some relevant issues regarding the Treaty Bodies and the Human Rights Council.

The Human Rights Committee

The Human Rights Committee's task is to supervise and monitor the implementation by States parties of their obligations under the Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. The Committee is composed of independent experts, nationals of State parties to the Covenant, not only jurists but also professors or specialists in specific fields. These people serve in their personal capacity, using their best judgment to assess situations.

The Committee works reasonably well. Every country is supposed to be examined by means of an in-depth dialogue every four to five years. The specific structure and substance of this dialogue is reflected in the concluding observations of the Committee filed after each examination. The States report on the measures they have adopted to give effect to the rights the Covenant affirms and on the progress made in the enjoyment of those rights.

In addition to the reporting procedure, the Committee may consider complaints from one State party, which deems that another State party is not giving effect to the provisions of the Covenant. This modality has never been used, and one infers that states find it difficult to accuse other states. However, the Committee also hears complaints from individuals under the Optional Protocol, and produces general comments to summarize its jurisprudence.

The Committee produces recommendations and not judgments, conscious of the importance of the normative work of the UN.

Criticisms

Some countries think that the Committee does not take into account the needs and problems of each country, especially difficulties in transition to democracy and post-conflict situations. Some countries have questioned the domain within which the Covenant is said to apply, including situations of armed conflict.

In order for Treaty Bodies such as the Human Rights Committee to succeed, it is important to assist countries that have difficulty in preparing reports, and to publicize the availability of the individual complaint procedures among the citizens of all countries joining the Optional Protocol.

Another complaint often heard regarding Treaty Bodies is linked to claims of their possible redundancy and overlapping jurisdiction: countries have to draft different reports for each different Treaty Body, thus making it difficult to follow-up and to comprehend multiple recommendations. However, the varied Committees also have value. There are constituencies that value the specificity of each Committee's work, and a fear that expertise would be lost from any merger of the bodies. There would also be significant legal problems in any merger.

Hopes for the Council

Many people have high hopes for the new Human Rights Council. There is a unique chance for the Human Rights Council to become a more effective body than the politicized Human Rights Commission.

We need coherence in the system between the Council and the Treaty Bodies. Every country has constitutional dilemmas and local problems. In order to make the system usable it makes sense to speak in a universal voice.

We should understand that the Council is not a political weapon. The Council should avoid focusing its attention in a discriminatory way on a small set of countries or a single country. So, too, the regional caucuses that form the background of U.N. work must be open to all countries of the world, regardless of political disagreements.

It is important, in the transition period from the Commission to the Council, that the points of view of every region be taken into account. Although the position of the USA differs concerning the transition to the Council, it has a key interest in this regard. It is important to assure that members of the Council set a good example in maintaining Human Rights in their own states.

Louise Arbour believes that greater effectiveness will be reached through capacity building inside the countries, more personnel in the field and stronger relationships with parliamentarians. It is important to set up a cooperative relationship between the two bodies, the Treaty Bodies and the Council: they should work in a constructive perspective not a competitive one.

In particular, the Concluding Observations of the Treaty Bodies would form a sensible basis and neutral starting point for the process of Peer Review of all countries by the Human Rights Council.

THE COMPLAINTS PROCEDURE

Ms. DINA ROSSBACHER

Deputy Secretary of the Working Group on Communications, OHCHR

General Assembly Resolution 60/251

At this particular juncture, it is certainly not an easy task to talk about the Human Rights Council and the Complaint Procedure, as the future modalities of the procedure remains yet to be decided. General Assembly Resolution 60/251 establishing the Human Rights Council contains a number of provisions which relate to the complaints procedure. In operative paragraph 6 of the resolution the General Assembly: "Decides ... that the Council shall assume, review and, where necessary, improve and rationalize all mandates, mechanisms, functions and responsibilities of the Commission on Human Rights in order to maintain a ... complaint procedure; the Council shall complete this review within one year after the holding of its first session."

In concrete terms this means that first, the Commission's 1503 complaints procedure has been assumed by the Human Rights Council, second, that the Human Rights Council will continue to have a complaints procedure and third, that the Council will review the procedure within one year.

The mandate of the 1503 procedure

The 1503 Procedure was established in 1970 by Economic and Social Council Resolution 1503. It was named after this founding resolution and it kept its designation following the review of the procedure in the year 2000.

The 1503 Procedure is a confidential complaints procedure, meaning that all the deliberations of the 1503 Procedure are held in closed meetings and that the material considered will not be disclosed, unless otherwise decided.

The procedure has a universal applicability, as it can consider communications against any country and concerning any Human Rights violation on the basis of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. More specifically, it deals with communications, which appear to reveal a consistent pattern of gross and systematic violations of Human Rights and fundamental freedoms. It is important to emphasize this specific characteristic of the procedure, hence

bearing in mind that it is not an individual complaint procedure but examines situations.

The functioning of the 1503 Procedure

What happens to a communication and which bodies deal with it once it is received by the United Nations?

The 1503 Procedure consists of following four stages: The Secretariat, which, after the approval of the Chairperson-Rapporteur of the WGC transmits communications to countries concerned, the Working Group on Communications (WGC; *expert body*), the Working Group on Situations (WGS; *state representatives*), and finally the intergovernmental body, previously the Commission on Human Rights.

The Role of the Secretariat

According to Economic and Social Resolution 2000/3, the Secretariat screens out manifestly ill-founded communications together with the Chairperson of the Working Group on Communications (the independent expert body), as e.g. there are a number of communications received every year, that do not relate to Human Rights violations, and therefore cannot be dealt with under the procedure. Out of the thousands of potential communications that are received every year, approx. 27,000 pass this stage of the initial screening. The Secretariat then transmits the copies of the communications to the Governments concerned for reply and acknowledges receipt to the author. Moreover, the Secretariat every month prepares summaries of the communications, which are compiled into the confidential monthly lists of communications.

Working Group on Communications

All the communications that have passed the stage of the initial screening are transmitted to the Working Group on Communications. This is an independent expert body, which used to meet immediately after the Sub-Commission, and which consists of 5 of its members. The Working Group on Communication considers the admissibility criteria and the merits of the communications. For example, a communication is not admissible if it is anonymous, if it contains abusive language or if it is politically motivated. The author has also to clearly state the facts and the right that is allegedly violated and needs to demonstrate how local remedies have been exhausted.

The Working Group on Communication can either decide to discontinue a case or to keep it pending before it for another year, usually to continue the dialogue with the Government concerned. When it considers that the situation appears to reveal a consistent pattern of gross Human Rights violations, it will bring the communication to the attention of the Working Group on Situations.

Working Group on Situations

The Working Group on Situations consists of five members of the intergovernmental body, previously the Commission, and it examines the situations referred to it by the Working Group on Communications as well as the ones it kept pending at previous sessions and those already before the intergovernmental body.

The Working Group on Situations may decide to discontinue a case or keep the situation pending in light of any further information, or it can refer the situation to the plenary of the intergovernmental body, previously the Commission on Human Rights. In this case the Working Group on Situations may make specific recommendations for action.

Commission on Human Rights

The final stage of the procedure is the consideration at the intergovernmental level of a situation, which appears to reveal a consistent pattern of gross Human Rights violations. According to the modalities set out in the Economic and Social Council resolution 2000/3 the Commission used to examine situations in two closed meetings (only members). At the first meeting a discussion was held with the representatives of the concerned country, while at the second meeting action was taken on the recommendations of the Working Group on Situations or any new proposal or amendment to it.

The possible actions taken are the following: first, consideration of the matter may be discontinued, second, the situation may be kept under review in light of any further information received, third, the situation may be kept under review together with the appointment of an independent expert to study the situation. This option has been resorted to at several occasions, e.g. most recently an independent expert was appointed in 2005 on the situation in Uzbekistan. Finally, it may be decided to discontinue consideration of the matter and to take up the same matter under the public procedure.

Results and Recapitulation

- □ 27,000 communications processed every year under the procedure.
- □ Between June 2005 and June 2006, more than 34,000 communications were processed under the procedure.
- □ There is a high level of cooperation by Governments with a reply rate of 89%.
- □ Situations in 84 countries have been considered at the Commission on Human Rights level.
- □ It remains the only procedure mandated to examine widespread patterns of Human Rights violations in any country of the world.

The Human Rights Council and the Complaint Procedure

With the closure of the 62nd and final session of the Commission on Human Rights, which did not take any substantive decisions regarding the future complaints procedure, it became clear that the Council at its first session would have to take a number of actions to address the following issues with regards to the 1503 Procedure:

- □ First, the need to ensure continuity and to avoid a protection gap (as e.g. the Secretariat continues to receive communications and the General Assembly resolution establishing the Council does not set out the modalities of the future complaints procedure)
- Second, how to deal with the legacy of the Commission on Human Rights (i.e. how to deal with communications already processed under the procedure and which are at the various stages of the procedure. In particular how and when to examine the report of the Working Group on Situations of 2006 where the Working Group on Situations made specific recommendations for action on several situations to the Commission and how and when to examine the report of the independent expert under the 1503 Procedure)
- □ Third, how to undertake the review of the procedure within one year.

The first session of the Human Rights Council

At its first session, the Council by decision HRC/1/Dec/102 decided to extend exceptionally for one year the 1503 Procedure and requested it to continue with the implementation of its mandate subject to the review. Therefore the Working Group on Communications will be held immediately following the Sub-Commission (from 28 August to 8 September 2006), which will consider all communications processed under the 1503 Procedure between June 2005 and end of May 2006. Moreover the Council adopted a draft framework of a programme

of work for the first year, according to which the reports of the 1503 Procedure will be considered at its September session (18 September to 6 October 2006). This will include the report of the Working Group on Situations of 2006 containing recommendations for action on the situations considered including the report of the independent expert on Uzbekistan. Finally the Council established a review mechanism, namely an inter-governmental Working Group with the mandate to formulate concrete recommendations on the issue of reviewing and where necessary improving and rationalizing all mandates, mechanisms, functions and responsibilities of the Commission on Human Rights, including the 1503 Procedure and which will meet for 20 days. In addition this review process is complemented by informal consultations, which have already started.

The future Complaint Procedure

The General Assembly resolution 60/251 does not set the modalities of the future complaint procedure. There are indeed various options for and opinions on the Council's future procedure. Some of the issues raised during discussions on the future procedure include: should the procedure continue to deal only with situations like patterns of Human Rights violations or could it consider individual complaints? Which bodies should examine the communications? Should it continue to be expert bodies, inter-governmental bodies or both and of how many stages should the procedure consist of? Confidentiality is another issue: should the procedure continue to be confidential, what about new models such as partial confidentiality or should it become public? What should be the relationship of the procedure with other mechanisms dealing with complaints, such as the special procedures and with the Universal Periodic Review mechanism.

THE UNIVERSAL PERIODIC REVIEW MECHANISM

AMBASSADOR PAUL MEYER

Permanent Representative of Canada to the United Nations Office in Geneva

Background of the Universal Periodic Review Mechanism

At the 61st session of the Commission on Human Rights, in March 2005, the Canadian Foreign Minister had spoken of the need for a review mechanism. Throughout the summer of 2005, Canada, together with some other partners, developed a model peer review process. The concept of a Universal Periodic Review was finally approved by the General Assembly with the adoption of Resolution 60/251 (optional paragraph 5E). A very gratifying decision for Canada.

The terms of the Universal Periodic Review are to be worked out within 1 year. The June Council Session set up an open ended Working Group that has already convened an initial meeting. As an early contribution to the work of this body, the Canadian Mission has put together a non paper now accessible on the OHCHR website, www.ohcr.org.

Main themes of the Mechanism

The main themes of this document indicating that the primary goal of the Universal Periodic Review is to improve the implementation of Human Rights standards by United Nations Member states. This process should engage the reviewed State through an open and interactive process. It should

- 1. Focus on the implementation of real world problems and concrete solutions;
- 2. Be built on existing information;
- 3. Engage and involve all the States;
- 4. Be carried out at regular intervals;
- 5. Be applied universally to all States;

The basis of the Universal Periodic Review should be the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. The commitments undertaken by the States through voluntary declarations should also be followed up.

The periodicity remains to be determined. A three-year cycle review exercise would represent the right frequency to be applied to all States. This would help to maintain the credibility of the procedure. However, considering that one hundred eighty two member states need to be reviewed, perhaps four different Working Groups comprised of eight to ten members of the Council to meet for eight to twenty days dedicating three hours of

review per state. This should allow for about 60-65 states to be processed each year. It would also allow the Universal Periodic Review to be completed in a two-week period outside the ten-week window for Human Rights Council. The results of the review would be transmitted to the Council.

How does it work?

The six basic steps of the review process:

- 1. The OHCHR would compile a country dossier based mainly on the reports of Special procedures and Treaty Bodies
- 2. The country under review would then submit a statement explaining how he intended to face the highlighted problems
- 3. The Universal Periodic Review Committee would hold a three-hour interactive dialogue with the state concerned
- 4. The Committee Rapporteur would then submit a summary within two weeks to the Council
- 5. The State would then send a final written response
- 6. The Committee would then submit the summary of the file and the written response of the state to the Human Rights Council.

The follow-up procedure should encompass voluntary initiatives of the state to act on recommendations; technical cooperation programmes and further action by the Human Rights Council, through OHCHR or bilateral programs, should be available if a state so desires.

Mr. David Lanz

Student at the Graduate Institute of International Studies, Geneva

Why was the Universal Periodic Review created?

The Universal Periodic Review is a very important and promising feature of the HRC. He recalled that about two and a half years ago, people started to discuss the discreditation of the Commission. It was quite surprising that this issue came to the forefront so abruptly; however, politicisation within the Commission had always existed. Some recent examples were given to stress the politicisation and the selectivity of the late Human Rights body. The idea behind the concept of Universal Periodic Review was to have an institution whereby all states would

be subject to a review process that would add a layer of fairness and to set up a certain balance within politicised proceedings

Legal basis of the Universal Periodic Review

General Assembly Resolution 60/251 defines the broad framework for the Human Rights Council and OP paragraph 5E lays out certain guidelines on how the Universal Periodic Review should work. The Council shall, inter alia: (e) "Undertake a Universal Periodic Review, based on objective and reliable information, or the fulfilment of each State of its Human Rights obligations and commitments in a manner which ensures universality of coverage and equal treatment with respect to all States; the review should be a cooperative mechanism, based on an interactive dialogue, with the full involvement of the country concerned and with consideration given to its capacity-building needs; such mechanisms shall complement and not duplicate the work of Treaty Bodies; the Council shall develop the modalities and necessary time allocation for the Universal Periodic Review mechanism within one year after the holding of its first session.". The obligations of member states as mentioned in this OP refer to States' obligations considered by the international instruments in particular those that States have signed and ratified (hard law). Commitments may also include the voluntary pledges undertaken by States wishing to be elected to the Council. Such commitments also include soft law, e.g. resolutions of International Organisations or outcome documents of conferences, or policy guidelines adopted by a member State.

Who is Involved?

Who are the actors that will be involved in the Universal Periodic Review process? The States will be reviewed, but who will be the reviewing entity? Three possible review scenarios are as follow:

- 1. The State representatives would carry out the reviews, but this would leave a great chance for the whole reviewing exercise to be politicized and selective;
- 2. Eminent persons with no ties to governments carrying out the review would guarantee a larger independence and a lesser degree of politicisation, but whether States would accept decisions made by maybe prominent Civil Society members remains doubtful.
- 3. The best option might be independent Human Rights experts selected by the States, as is the case for the Treaty Bodies, therefore balancing independent and state interests.

It is very important that Civil Society organisations have an input in the reviewing process: Article 5 (e) refers to the full involvement of the country concerned. The choice of the word "country" instead of the word "state" implies that it is referring to areas beyond the State control, especially Civil Society.

Reform and follow-up

Part of the benefit of peer reviewing by an independent committee is that by submitting the result to the Council there would be a high body able to pronounce recommendations.

The Ambassador also mentioned a feature of the Resolution 251, whereby the whole resolution and the Human Rights Council will be up for reform in 5 years time, perhaps to be further empowered in new ways. He suggested that we start first with the new Council and make some improvements within this system.

The Universal Periodic Review follow-up process drawing up a parallel with the European Convention, which ensures that decisions by the European Court are follow-up by a political body, the Council of Europe, that may put States under pressure in order for them to comply with their obligations. In this case, a link between the Universal Periodic Review and the Human Rights Council could be created in such a way that the review Committee's recommendations be followed up by the Human Rights Council that would eventually intervene with respect to particular countries.

THE CONTRIBUTION OF NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANISATIONS PANEL DISCUSSION

Mr. Wolfgang-Amadeus Bruelhart

Head of the Human Rights Policy Section, Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, Switzerland

Ms. Laura Dolci-Kanaan

NGO Liaison Officer, OHCHR, Geneva

MR. PETER SPLINTER

Amnesty International Representative to the UN, Geneva

Ms. ZHANG YUNFEI

Director of UNA-China, China

Dr. Theodor Rathgeber

Forum Human Rights, Germany

WOLFGANG-AMADEUS BRUELHART

Resolution 60/251 Paragraph 11, affirms the role of NGOs in the Human Rights Council, maintaining that NGO participation should be based on the practices that applied to the Commission on Human Rights "whilst ensuring their most effective contribution."

Mr Lador, who has a mandate from Swiss Foreign Ministry, has currently consulted 20 different non-governmental organizations. The needs are: Legally, the issue of visas and the establishment of a Liaison Office; politically, enhancing participation within the Human Rights Council, the protection of Human Rights defenders, and a dialogue of exchange within civil society; logistically, improving facilities during Human Rights Council sessions and the

dissemination process; and finally financially, increasing funding to allow NGOs to participate in proceedings and contribute to establishing a Liaison Office.

LAURA DOLCI-KANAAN

OHCHR has a Secretariat that services the HRC. The concept of civil society within the context of the new Human Rights Council is exemplified by the fact that the Secretariat supports the relationship between the Office of the High Commission on Human Rights and NGO participation. The importance of such participation is acknowledged in Resolution 60/251. For example, the participation of NGOs within The Economic and Social Council should be recognized and maintained.

The first session of the Human Rights Council saw the participation of NGOs as satisfactory albeit the uncertainties and concerns linked to this transitional period. During the Human Rights Council's general segment, as positively noted, the President offered civil society members the chance to speak, and four Human Rights defenders were heard. In addition, 50 NGO's offered written statements – although the agenda was very late - on country situations and forward looking on the machinery, as well as 78 oral statements. NGOs participated in all the segments of the session and 22 parallel events were organized.

The key factor is for NGOs to continue to enhance their participation. NGOs should secure a space in the new features of the machinery, such as the Universal Periodic Review. Moreover, NGOs should decide how they would like to see themselves in the new machinery of the Human Rights Council. Instruments such as the Extranet can help secure the participation of NGOs. It is important for the Bureau to know how NGOs see they could be supported and associated in the work of the Council when unable to be present. NGOs should continue to do what they do best: bring their expertise and their wealth of knowledge, as well as the role of bearing witness. These organisations are the eyes and the ears within the sphere of Human Rights.

PETER SPLINTER

The contribution that NGOs can make to the HRC will be in many ways the same that they could make to the Commission Human Rights, although the context will be significantly different. The Council will meet at least three times a year

for not less than ten weeks, and it has already been decided that the Council will meet four times for 11 weeks between June 2006 and April 2007. The Universal Periodic Review is a completely new Human Rights mechanism that offers important opportunities for NGO engagement with the UN's principal Human Rights body.

The roles of NGOs, whether national or local, international or regional, includes:

- 1. Providing information and analysis about:
 - Particular Human Rights situations in countries; and
 - □ Particular Human Rights issues, e.g., torture or the right to education.
- 2. Raising new Human Rights issues that have not attracted the attention of governments; and
- 3. Drawing attention to Human Rights violations that governments are not addressing.
- 4. Bringing knowledge and expertise about:
 - UN processes and the Human Rights machinery, which are not always self-evident for diplomatic representatives new to Human Rights in Geneva; and
 - □ Drafting UN documents/resolutions, including the history and nuances of some words or phrases

NGOs can be, should be and usually are more direct than government officials in addressing issues. This occasionally make particular governments uncomfortable, but that is a small price to pay for the invaluable contribution that NGOs made to the Commission on Human Rights and can make to the Human Rights Council.

What is necessary to enable NGOs to continue to make their contributions to the Council?

As Mr. Bruelhart has noted, the General Assembly has decided that the participation of NGOs shall be based on the arrangements and practices of the Commission on Human Rights. This decision is captured in operative paragraph 11 of General Assembly Resolution 60/251, which establishes the foundation for the participation of <u>all observers</u>, including both non-member governments NGOs, in the HRC. Operative paragraph 11 provides, in part:

The participation of and consultation with observers, including States that are not members of the Council, the specialized agencies, other intergovernmental organizations and national Human Rights institutions, as well as non-governmental organizations, shall be based on arrangements, including Economic and Social Council resolution 1996/31 of 25 July 1996 and practices observed by the Commission on Human Rights, while ensuring the most effective contribution of these entities;

What do these arrangements and practices of the Commission cover?

ECOSOC resolution 1996/31 provides for NGO:

- Access to documents;
- Access to public sessions of the Commission and now the Council; [In passing, the rules of the General Assembly committees applicable to the Council require that meetings shall be held in public except in exceptional circumstances.]
- Submission of written statements which are circulated as UN documents;
 and
- □ Making oral statements.

However, the essential functions addressed in resolution 1996/31 cover only part of the full range of NGO participation in the work of the Commission on Human Rights. The *practices* of NGO participation at the Commission also included:

- Organisation of parallel events during the sessions of the Commission;
- □ Attendance and participation in negotiations on Commission resolutions;
- □ Active participation in the subsidiary bodies of the Commission, including, but not limited to, the standard setting working groups.

It is essential that both the letter *and the spirit* of operative paragraph 11 of General Assembly resolution 60/251 be fully respected. For this to happen, it is also essential that the methods and organisation of work of the Human Rights Council facilitate NGO involvement, including by ensuring that:

- □ The work of the Council is open and transparent;
- □ Information about the program of work and individual sessions is available publicly and sufficiently in advance for NGOs anywhere in the world to be able to contribute to the work of the Council, whether through

- attendance and direct participation in Council meetings or in other ways; and
- The Council's annual program of work be conceived, to the greatest extent practicable, taking into account the needs of NGOs not present in Geneva. Not all NGOs will wish to follow all discussions or activities of the Council. Sound planning by the Council in its program of work will assist NGOs to be present for those meetings of the Council of greatest interest to them. At least one meeting per year should be of sufficient length and content to make travel and participation worthwhile for a broad cross-section of NGOs as occurred during the annual session of the Commission.

We must also keep in mind that operative paragraph 11 of GA Resolution 60/251 is not meant and must not be seen as a requiring that NGO participation in the Council be just as it was in the Commission. Operative paragraph 11 is the basis for the Council to pursue the most effective participation of NGOs.

On paper the Council is not the Commission, and if it is to fulfil the expectations of governments and civil society alike, it must not become like the Commission in practice

New working methods and ways of doing business will be required for the Council, and this applies to NGOs as much as to Council members and other observers. If the Council is to be a more effective body than the Commission in protecting and promoting Human Rights, it will be important that it devotes more attention to action and less to rhetoric. This requires that less time be devoted to statements and repetitive boilerplate resolutions. NGOs, as well as governments, must find new ways, in addition to and in place of oral statements, to bring their information, concerns and ideas before the Human Rights Council. They must explore new ways of conducting business and ensuring that Council decisions are implemented and make a difference.

The Universal Periodic Review promises to be one of the great innovations of the Human Rights Council. One condition of ensuring that the promise is realized will be the enablement of NGOs, particularly national NGOs, to contribute substantively to the review of individual states as envisaged by operative paragraph 5(e) of resolution 60/251. Similarly, resolution 60/251 foresees a more substantial role for the Special Procedures in the work of the Council. NGOs must have an active role in Council's substantive interaction with the Special Procedures.

The Council presents not only new opportunities for better NGO contribution to and participation, but also new challenges. For instance, the fact that the Council will meet at least three times a year will pose challenges for the effective participation of NGOs that do not have a presence in Geneva. This challenge is not new; it already existed with the Commission, but now it must be met more frequently.

There will inevitably be a period during which NGOs, whether in Geneva, in the regions or at the national level will need to adjust to the new environment of the The necessary adjustments must be approached calmly and Council. deliberately, and with good will, means of ensuring effective NGO participation will be found. Hasty diagnosis of challenges and ill-considered solutions must be avoided. During the period of adjustment, NGOs will need to be attentive to efforts to restrict their participation in the Council. There have been efforts by some governments to test the inherited arrangements and practices for NGO participation. We have already seen a motion to conclude debate after all governments had spoken, but before any NGOs could speak. We have also seen proposals from some quarters to limit direct NGO participation in the Council's processes to develop the modalities for the Universal Periodic Review and to maintain a system of Special Procedures, expert advice and a complaint Fortunately the Council rejected these efforts and established processes that are to be open-ended, transparent, well-scheduled and inclusive with the participation of all stakeholders.

There have been statements and proposals from some quarters that, whether made innocently or maliciously, would set some NGOs against others. Among the most pernicious of these have been the suggestions that the Council gives an unfair advantage to NGOs from developed countries at the expense of NGOs from developing countries, as if NGOs are in competition with one another in the Council. While efforts must be made to meet any new challenges that the Council will pose for NGOs not present in Geneva, the suggestion that NGOs from developed and developing countries had adverse interests or are in competition with one another must be rejected as an ill-informed assessment of the situation. However, the adverse interests of independent and politically disinterested NGOs, whether from the North or the South, and the often highly-biased approach of government organised NGOs or GONGOs must be acknowledged and addressed. GONGOs must not be allowed to prejudice the interest and rights of independent NGOs.

What are some of the measures that can be taken to assist NGOs, particularly those not present in Geneva contribute effectively to the Human Rights Council?

As mentioned earlier, it will be important that information about the activities of the Council is readily available to NGOs throughout the world. This must not be limited to information about only the formal activities, for which much information is already available, but must extend to the informal and the intersessional activity of the Council. Here NGOs can assist each other, with particular responsibilities falling to those Geneva-based NGOs in a position to follow the activities of the Council closely throughout the year. It will be important to strengthen the activities and resource base of those NGOs, such as the International Service for Human Rights, which already provide a most valuable service by making information about UN Human Rights activity in Geneva accessible to NGOs around the world. Similarly, the NGO Liaison Unit of the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights should be strengthened to enable it to improve and expand the already invaluable services that the Unit is providing to NGOs interested in following the work of the Council.

Innovative approaches to addressing the challenges of distance should be explored. For instance, regular web-casting sessions of the Council could be used to bring public debate in the Council to NGOs and the interested public generally outside Geneva.

[Mr. Bruelhart has spoken of the initiatives under consideration by the Swiss authorities to facilitate NGO participation in the Council.] Beyond those that he has mentioned, it is perhaps time for the broader UN membership to establish a voluntary trust fund for NGOs to help support financially the participation in the Council of those NGOs that require such support. Such a fund could be established along the lines of the proven United Nations Voluntary Fund for Indigenous Populations. It would provide a constructive response to concerns about the challenges faced by some NGOs from developing countries in travelling to Geneva to participate in the work of the Council.

The Human Rights Council presents new opportunities and challenges for NGO participation in the UN's principal Human Rights body. NGOs, governments and other stakeholders must be imaginative in seizing the opportunities. If they

are reflective and deliberate in meeting the challenges, those challenges will be successfully met.

ZHANG YUNFEI

Zhang Yunfei, Deputy Director-General of the United Nations Association of China, indicates that the General Assembly Resolution 60/251 creating the Human Rights Council notes that the participation of and consultation with observers such as non-governmental organizations shall be "based on arrangements including the Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC) Resolution 1996/31 and practices observed by the Commission on Human Rights, while ensuring the most effective contribution of these entities". In other words, the participation of non-governmental organizations should be maintained throughout the transition from the Commission on Human Rights to the new Human Rights Council.

Non-governmental organizations have contributed significantly to the United Nations Human Rights system since the world body's creation and have been active participants in all aspects of the work of the Commission on Human Rights. Inclusive arrangements for the participation of NGOs have been successfully applied to the new Human Right Council. During the first session of the Council non-governmental organizations made contributions in all segments. According to statistics from the Secretariat of the Council, about 600 participants from about 160 non-governmental organizations attended the first session. For the first time, non-governmental organizations were given the chance to speak for 3 minutes at the High-level Segment. They participated in interactive dialogues with states and were included in all informal consultations held in parallel to the Council's main session. However, some non-governmental organizations voiced their complaints that the late consensus on the agenda prevented quite a number of non-governmental organizations from attending the first session and that the lack of information on how to organize the first session posed a problem for the participation and input of non-governmental organizations, especially those outside Geneva, were not able to attend the session.

The main interest and concerns of non-governmental organizations are as follows:

Special Procedures

Some non-governmental organizations held the view that the Special Procedures have made significant contributions to promotion of the Human Rights. The Council's first session decided to extend all mandates of Special Procedures and other mechanisms inherited from the Commission, such as the Sub-Commission and the 1503 Procedure to ensure that there is no gap in Human Rights protection during this transitional period, while setting up a working group to review all mandates and mechanisms. Non-governmental organizations welcomed this and hoped that the review of the Special Procedures should be aimed at strengthening the system. At the same time, they expressed their enthusiasm and readiness to participate in the Interactive Dialogue with Special Procedures and have a voice in the review process.

Universal Periodic Review (UPR)

Non-governmental organizations welcomed the establishment of the Universal Periodic Review mechanism, claiming that it was the most successful innovation of the new Human Rights Council and the most distinctive factor between the Commission on Human Rights and the Human Rights Council. They expressed the hope that non-governmental organizations would play an important role in the development of the modality of the Universal Periodic Review.

NGO Participation

The first session did not have time to discuss the rules of procedure for the Council, including the rules for non-governmental organizations participation. Some NGOs raised the issue of legal status of the accreditation with Economic and Social Council, arguing that the Commission on Human Rights was one of the functional commissions of Economic and Social Council while the Council is a subsidiary body of the General Assembly. There is speculation as to whether the accreditation system needs to shift to a General Assembly-based rather than Economic and Social Council.

Various non-governmental organizations expressed their concern that some governments intended to restrict the non-governmental organizations participation by codifying the "usual" practices or rights and insisted that any modifications related to the rules for non-governmental organizations participation should enhance the participation of non-governmental organizations and build on the practices of the Commission as a minimum

baseline in an innovative manner, rather than reducing or limiting the participation of non-governmental organizations in any way. Some non-governmental organizations complained that there was little time or opportunity for genuine discussion between states and non-governmental organizations or between Special Procedures, states and non-governmental organizations. They pointed out that it was very important to develop more innovative and meaningful forms of interventions and interaction. Some non-governmental organizations argued that it was unfair to allocate 3 minutes to both the individual and joint statements.

Non-governmental organizations expressed their hope that the Council could consider holding expanded hearings and briefings at which non-governmental organizations could engage with Council members and that non-governmental organizations will be provided with early access to draft texts for negotiation. They suggested that non-governmental organizations be given more time for oral interventions, ensuring an opportunity for substantive input and to be involved in all discussions related to the rules and procedures of the Council during this critical time.

Unbalanced participation

The Council will hold a minimum of three sessions of at least ten weeks in total across the year. The longer meeting time and more frequent meetings could, on one hand, create greater opportunities for non-governmental organizations to be better and deeper involved in the Human Rights issues. But on the other hand, the arrangements could pose greater challenges to those southern non-governmental organizations who lack financial and human resources. Even some member states expressed the same concern.

Generally speaking, there exists a sizable gap both in terms of number and energy between non-governmental organizations in the developed countries and their counterparts in the developing countries. Due to historical, economic and cultural conditions, non-governmental organizations emerged late in the developing countries and the limited resources always prevent them from representing themselves adequately. The extensive participation of numerous northern non-governmental organizations in the Human Rights field has reinforced the voice of the developed world. Looking at the list of participants at the Council's first session, you will find that there were very few non-governmental organizations from Asia and Africa. Many non-governmental

organizations in the developing world have showed their anxiety that the broader and deeper participation by non-governmental organizations in the Council will further widen the existing gap and intensify the marginalisation of the southern non-governmental organizations.

Efforts must be made to create a level playing-field for the southern non-governmental organizations. Therefore, the Council and the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights are called upon to take the responsibility of promoting capacity building for the southern non-governmental organizations and to allocate some amount of its budget to conducting training courses for them and financing them for their participation. A special fund can be instrumental in this regard. Some non-governmental organizations also suggested that the use of technological innovations may enable more non-governmental organizations to follow the Council's proceedings or make contributions to its work, such as web casting its sessions. And some non-governmental organizations even suggested holding one of the sessions every year in one of the regional centers of the United Nations on a rotation basis.

These ideas and suggestions are reasonable and helpful, they will, if adopted, contribute to balanced and better participation of non-governmental organizations in the Council's future endeavours.

THEODOR RATHGEBER

"We have a big chance to improve the mechanisms for protecting Human Rights, but there are risks, and we need a self-critical approach that includes non-governmental organizations." Non-governmental organizations possess certain undeniable strengths in that they are able to attract public attention both inside and outside the Palais because they serve as a platform. In addition, non-governmental organisations offer a good understanding of the situations on the ground, but there is a need to increase this capacity by bringing those from the ground to Geneva. Non-governmental organizations are able to monitor situations without ulterior motivations. The High Commissioner emphasised that "their independent scrutiny ensures that accountability is not a mirage". But NGOs must be accountable for what they are imparting. The risks – seen from NGO perspective – are the intentions a) to quit the examination of country situations; b) to deny the accreditation of speakers from the ground via NGOs; and c) to refuse NGO testimonies as a valuable source for information and evaluation.

The new Human Rights Council should rather extend participation of civil society groups and members. Its testimonies and sources should be recognized as authentic, and e.g. non-governmental organizations should have the chance to have a meaningful participation within interactive dialogues. With regard to the Universal Periodic Review (UPR), Forum Asia proposed a national focal point where OHCHR field officers summarize violations of Human Rights to be sent right to Geneva. Also, in the context of UPR, it is worth to consider special sessions to allow the participation of civil society groups, which have no consultative status submitting information. Non-governmental organizations can play an active role in this type of work and support the Special Procedures, the OHCHR and the National Human Rights Institutions.

Non-governmental organizations should go to the regional groups in order to discuss priorities for the regions; and in that way extending its approach on cooperation. At the methodological level, extensions are needed in terms of predictability with respect to the Council's sessions and agenda. The annual agenda should be accessible to NGOs in advance and be structured so as to ensure maximum participation and efficient organisation of work by NGOs. A second questions relates to the future accreditation of non-governmental organizations. Is the ECOSOC still the appropriate body and transparent enough? In addition, the Council might consider individual NGOs to be accredited for specific meetings relevant to their area of expertise. As already happened throughout the High Level Segment, the Council sessions should be accessible on the Web (or by radio) so as to permit NGOs to follow the debates at a distance.

Preparatory meetings of NGOs should be organised in order to facilitate and increase the participation of colleagues from the Southern Hemisphere. Based on experiences during the world conferences on Human Rights (1993) and on Racism (2001), NGOs built upon coalitions and networks from Asia, Africa, Eastern Europe and Latin America. In a future step, meetings on regional levels should be facilitated as well. In general, NGOs can improve its professionalism in terms of a better use of the gradual instruments for evaluating and assessing the Human Rights situation of a country – do not start right with the harshest instrument.

Appendix 1: Programme of the Seminar



WORLD FEDERATION OF UNITED NATIONS ASSOCIATIONS



FEDERATION MONDIALE DES ASSOCIATIONS POUR LES NATIONS UNIES

A peoples' movement for the United Nations

PROGRAMME

Seminar on the United Nations Human Rights Council

In cooperation with the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Geneva, 26 – 28 July 2006

Palais des Nations, Room XVIII

Wednesday 26 July

8:00 Registration

10:00 Welcome Statements

Mr. Bacre Ndiaye, Director of Human Rights Procedure Division, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Geneva

Ambassador Blaise Godet, Vice-President of the Human Rights Council and Permanent Representative of Switzerland to the United Nations Office in Geneva

Mr. Ricardo Espinosa, United Nations Liaison Officer to Non-Governmental Organisations, UNOG

11:30 Briefing and Introduction to the Seminar

Mrs. Bruna Molina Faidutti, Deputy Secretary-General, WFUNA

Lunch

15:00 Special Procedures and their Relationship with the Treaty Bodies

Sir Nigel Rodley, Member of the Human Rights Committee and former Special Rapporteur on the question of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment

- 15:45 The Human Rights Council: Its Creation and an Analysis of the First Session Mr. Eric Tistounet, Secretary of the Human Rights Council, OHCHR
- 16:30 The Mandate of the Office of the High Commissioner and the UN System for the Protection of Human Rights

Ms. Francesca Marotta, Coordinator of the Methodology, Education and Training Unit, Research and Right to Development Branch, OHCHR

Thursday 27 July

10:00 Applicable Rules of Procedure for the Human Rights Council

Mr. Guennadi Lebakine, Deputy Secretary of the Human Rights Council and Secretary of the Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, OHCHR

11:00 Towards a Unified Human Rights Treaty Body Corpus

Mr. Markus Schmidt, Team Leader, Petitions Unit, Treaties and Council Branch, OHCHR

Prof. Kirk Boyd, University of California Santa Barbara

Lunch

14:00 Country Situations addressed by the Human Rights Council

Prof. Walter Kälin, Representative of the Secretary-General on the Human Rights of Internally Displaced Persons

15:45 The Treaty Bodies and the Human Rights Council

Mrs. Wedgwood, Member of the Human Rights Committee

16:30 The Complaints Procedure

Ms. Dina Rossbacher, Deputy Secretary of the 1503 procedure, OHCHR

Friday 28 July

10:00 The Universal Periodic Review Mechanism

Mr. David Lanz, Student at the Graduate Institute of International Studies, Geneva

Ambassador Paul Meyer, Permanent Representative of Canada to the United Nations Office in Geneva

11:00 The Contribution of Non-Governmental Organisations to the Human Rights Council

Mr. Wolfgang-Amadeus Bruelhart, Head of the Human Rights Policy Section, Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, Switzerland Ms. Laura Dolci-Kanaan, NGO Liaison Officer, OHCHR, Geneva

Dr. Theodor Rathgeber, Forum Human Rights, Germany

Mr. Peter Splinter, Amnesty International Representative to the UN, Geneva

Ms. Zhang Yunfei, Director, UNA-China, China

Lunch

15:00 Conclusion of the Seminar and Distribution of Certificates

17:30 Cocktail Reception at the Restaurant des Délégués, 8th floor, Palais des Nations



Geneva International Academic Network



Graduate Institute of International Studies

Appendix 2: List of Participants

LAST NAME	FIRST NAME		E-MAIL
A			
ABUBAKER	Samira	Permanent Mission of the Socialist People's Lybian	mission.libye@bluewin.ch
ABDELFADIL AGAB	Zahir	Arab Jamahiriya	agab23@yahoo.com
ACEBAL-MONFORT	Luis	Asociacion Pro Derechos Humanos de Espana - APDHE, Spain	luisacebal@telefonica.net
AISSATOU BOUSSOURA	Garga	, _ , _ , _ , _ , _ , _ , _	
ALARCON	Tomas		
ALARCON	Adan		
ALMAGLY	Elsadig		
ANBAR	Suaad	Permanent Mission of the Socialist People's Lybian Arab Jamahiriya, Lybia	mission.libye@bluewin.ch
ARANGO DE BUTRIAGO	Luz Stella	Mission of Colombia	misioncol1@hotmail.com
AYRANOVA	Tahana	Cité Universitaire, Switzerland	tayranova@yahoo.de
В			
BABILOTTE	Carine		
BAIER	Anja	Amnesty International Swiss Section	abaier@amnesty.ch
BAPTISTE	Jude	Permanent Mission of Haiti	mission.haiti@ties.itu.int
BEYELER	Thierry	GIMUN	thierry.beyeler@gmx.net
BIR THAPA	Dambar	UNA Nepal	dbthapa@col.com.np
BOUDON	Susana	Permanent Mission of Portugal	susana.boudon@wanadoo.fr
BOYD	Kirk	University of California-Santa Barbara, USA	kirkboyd@ichr.org
BUDZYNSKA	Katarzyna		
С			
CASTIEL-FOLCH	Gabriella	Worldwide Organization for Women, Switzerland	Gabriella.Castiel@Villanova.edu
CAUMEIL	Marie-Christine	Université Bordeaux IV, France	mcc23@wanadoo.fr
CHERGUI	Melle Karima	UNA France	karima.chergui@laposte.net
CONNOR	John	UNA Ireland	iuna@ireland.com
CONRATH	Lydia	SER Stiftung, Switzerland	info@ser-foundation.ch
COOPER	Joshua	UNA Hawai	joshua@hawaii.edu
CORRALES	Jorge Felix		,
D			
DANOVA	Sona	Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Slovakia	sona_danova@foreign.gov.sk
DAVID	Meryll	UNA France	meryll.david@univ-paris1.fr
DAWS	Sam	UNA UK	daws@una.org.uk
DE KAENEL	Martine Céline	University of Geneva, Switzerland	chuwy5@hotmail.com
DE REYDET	Ghislaine	Lucis Trust - World Goodwill, Switzerland	geneva@lucistrust.org
DEGILA	Delidji Eric	University Jean Moulin Lyon 3, France	ericdegila@yahoo.com
DOTSE	Samuel Confidence	Hatof Foundation, Ghana	hatof61@hotmail.com
DOTOL	Samuel Connuence	rator roundation, Oriana	natoro i enotinali.com

DUBECKA Margareta University of Geneva, Switzerland dubecka@gmail.com DUBOCHET lucy.dubochet@urbanet.ch Lucy DUBOCHET Gilles gilles@dubochet.ch **DUFFY** Terrence **UNA Ireland** iuna@ireland.com Ε **ELGSAETHER** Edin The Lutheran World Federation . Switzerland eel@lutheranworld.org EYEBE MBANA MAKINA Sisinio Mission of Equatorial Guinea ge.mision@africathebest.com **FAVRAT** Aline Amnesty International Swiss Section afavrat@amnesty.ch FI OOD Fiona Ireland (Member State) fiona.flood@dfa.ie FONTANET PÉREZ Pol **UNA Spain** info@anue.org **FORERO** Clemencia Permanent Mission of Colombia mission.colombia@ties.itu.int G **GARVALOV** Ivan **UNA Bulgaria** unassoc@online.bg ivangarvalov@yahoo.com **GAUDREAU** Julie Graduate Institute of International Studies juliegaudreau@hotmail.com (HEI)/Genève. Switzerland GERTH LANDELL DE M. Roberta University of Geneva, Switzerland roberta.landell@ties.itu.int betaiuris@bluewin.ch WAGNER **Human Rights Center University of ESSEX** Gilles **GIACCA** ggiacc@essex.ac.uk **GIORDANO** Cristina UNOG Library, Switzerland cgiordano@unog.ch **GOGOASA** Claudia ELSA Bucharest, ROMANIA bucuresti@elsa.ro claudia.gogoasa@gmail.com **GONZALEZ** Victoria Mission of Colombia misioncol@hotmail.com christine.goy@mae.etat.lu Christine GOY Permanent Mission of Luxembourg **GRAF** Léonard **GIMUN** leonard.graf@gimun.org **GRAVEND** Christophe International Service for Human Rights, Switzerland c.gravend@ishr-sidh.ch **GUENNOUN** Aïsha **UNA France** aisgle@hotmail.com **GUPTA** Vaishali University of Essex, UK vguptaj@essex.ac.uk **GURTNER** Monika Amnesty International Swiss Section mgurtner@amnesty.ch **GUTCH** Elizabeth University of Geneva, Switzerland elizabeth.gutch@web.de Н **HACHEMI** Daoud **HANSELMAN** Magaly Amnesty International Swiss Section mhanselmann@amnesty.ch **HARDEGGER** Tamara **GIMUN** tamara.hardegger@gmx.net Walid **UNA France** walidhassan2000@yahoo.com **HASSAN HEDLEY Nicolas** Graduate Institute of International Studies hedley2@hei.unige.ch (HEI)/Genève, Switzerland **HELLER** Christine Snel&Fosbes - Infogroupe international, Switzerland cheller@amnesty.ch **HERMELINK** Ursula Simone Graduate Institute of International Studies hermeli5@hei.unige.ch (HEI)/Genève, Switzerland **HERNANDEZ** Escuela de Comunicacion Social de la Universidad Omar omaherna@ucab.edu.ve Catolica Andrés Bello - Guayana, Venezuela omarhpzo1@hotmail.com

UNA Spain

HERNANDEZ SAGRERA

Raül

info@anue.org

HOLST	Jens	Amnesty International Swiss Section	jens.holst@bluewin.ch
HOSSEINIOUN	Mishana	International Convention for Human Rights, USA	mishana@ichr.org
HUMENUC	Lucia	Romanian Independant Society for Human Rights, Romania	sirdo1@yahoo.com
J			
JACOB	Rita	Foundation for Subjective Experience and Research, Switzerland	ri-jacob@bluewin.ch
JIMÉNEZ	Raül	UNA Spain	info@anue.org
JIMENEZ LINARES	Tània	Universitat de Barcelona/Institut de Drets Humans de Catalunya, Spain	taniajmenez@hotmail.com
V			
K	Damin		
KAWEH	Ramin	Helicani (A. Diamas Mandas Escapa	Louine and Control to
KAYIGIRWA	Jeanne	Université Pierres Mendes, France	kayijeanne@yahoo.fr
KENYON	Griselda	International Federation of University, Switzerland	iangriselda.kenyon@btinternet.com
KIMANI	Jean 	Kenya (Member State)	mission.kenya@ties.itu.int
KIRCHMEIER	Felix	Friedrich Ebert Foundation (FES), Switzerland	fes.geneva@econophone.ch
KPAYEDO	Kokou	Permanent Mission of Togo	k.kpayedo@ambassadetogo.org
KUMPF	Johanna	University of Geneva, Switzerland	jokum@gmx.de
L			
LACHENAL-MERRITT	Myrna	World Federation for Mental Health, Switzerland	myrlachenal@mfi.ch
LAMPERTI	Marie-Françoise	UNA France	agirdtshomme@yahoo.fr
LANOVOY	Vladyslav	OT WITH THE TOTAL OF THE TOTAL	agnatorionino e yanoo.n
LANZ	David	GIMUN	lanzdav1@hei.unige.ch
LAURISDEN	Kirstine	International Commission of Jurists, Switzerland	lauridsen@icj.org
LIE	Veronica	UNA UK	lie@una.org.uk
LLORET BLACKBURN	Roger	Universitat Autònoma Barcelona, Spain	roger.lloret@campus.uab.es
LOMBARDO	Elizabeta	Graduate Institute of International Studies	lombard3@hei.unige.ch
		(HEI)/Genève, Switzerland	-
LOWE	Tsiemi Steve	UNA France	tslowe2000@yahoo.fr
М			
MAFEMBA	Enos	Permanent Mission of Zimbabwe	
MAHAWAR	Manu	Permanent Mission of India	manu.mahawar@ties.itu.int
MAHILUM-WEST	Junever	Philippines (Member State)	mission.philippines@ties.itu.int
MAMMADOV	Munir	Office of the Commissioner for Human Rights of the Republic, Azerbaijan	ombudsman@ombudsman.gov.az munir_mn@yahoo.com
MARRÈS	Chantal	Amnesty International Swiss Section	chantal.marres@omedia.ch
MASSERET	Olivier	UNA France	olivier.masseret@alumni.ena.fr
MATLHAKO	Ketlareng Sybil	South Africa (Member State)	matlhako@bluewin.ch
MBEMBA	Noel	Human Rights Institut, France	noelmbemb@yahoo.fr
MBITHI	Ibrahim	International University Bremen, Germany	i.mbithi@iu-bremen.de
МВОН	Debe	UNA France	
MEIER	Claudia	GIMUN	claudiameier@gmx.ch
MELEKH	lhor	United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural	cast_unesco@yahoo.it
MELEKH	Olena	Organization (UNESCO), Ukraine United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), Ukraine	cast_unesco@yahoo.it

MENDEZ DIAZ Marta University of Geneva, Switzerland mmendezdiaz@yahoo.es **MESSER** Marlyse Amnesty International Swiss Section mmesser@amnesty.ch **MEUTER** Sacha Amnesty International Swiss Section sacha.meuter@unifr.ch **MEZZAROS Thomas** University, Switzerland thomas.meszoros@noos.fr MILADINOVIC Dragana **UNA France** miladinovic_dragana1@yahoo.fr MILLIMONO Saa Bobo Roger **UNA Guinea** millimono2002@yahoo.fr MOHAMED KHAIR Mohamed Hassan Soudan (Member State) baashome@yahoo.com **MOJAKI** Leomile Ministry of Justice, Lesotho Iomilel@yahoo.com MOKHTAR IDHAM Nausa Permanent Mission of Malaysia idham75@kln.gov.my Sebastien MORETTI Glaudine Jacoba **MTSHALI** Permanent Mission of South Africa glaudine.mtshali@ties.itu.int Francis MUNHUNDIRIPO Permanent Mission of Zimbabwe fmunhu@yahoo.co.uk NARVAEZ Ima Karina University of Geneva, Switzerland ima_karina@yahoo.com **NGARI** Allan Rutambo **UNA Kenya** arngari@yahoo.fr **NICOLAS** Jacques Jules **NITU** Camelia University of Geneva, Switzerland camy_n2001@yahoo.com **PACIORE** Agnieska **PELLADO** Matias Josue University of Buenos Aires, Switzerland pelladoschatas@hotmail.com **PERRAUDIN** Hillevi International Federation of University Women, ifuw@ifuw.org Switzerland **PETERS** Meredith UN office at Geneva, Switzerland mpeters@unog.ch **PLATCHKOV** University, Switzerland lplatchkova@hotmail.com Laura **POLJAK** Andjela International Human Rights Association of American poljaka@gmail.com Minorities, Canada **PRESSEL** Andre University of Exeter, UK ap264@ex.ac.uk Q QUINTERO Rafael Mission of Colombia misscol@hotmail.com R **RATHGEBER** Theodor Trathgeber@gmx.net Forum Human Rights, Germany REINE Inga inga.reine@mfa.gov.lv Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Republic of Latvia RIESEN Bruno Amnesty International Swiss Section briesen@amnesty.ch **ROSALES** Sebastian sebastian.rosales@ties.itu.int Permanent Mission of Argentina russlandchristoph@web.de ROSTIG Christoph University of Geneva, Switzerland **ROTH** Martin United Methodist Church; General Board for Church and martin.roth@umc-europe.org Society, Switzerland **RYAN** Alan **UNA Ireland** iuna@ireland.com SAMA KPANDJA Innocent **SCHEIDT** Martin Foundation for Subjective Experience and Research, G9M959@t-online.de Germany **SCHENK** Eliane elianeschenk@yahoo.com

University of Geneva, Switzerland

SCHLICK

Patrizia

patrizia@dr-schlick.de

SCHMID	Evelyne	Graduate Institute of International Studies (HEI)/Genève, Switzerland	schmio2@hei.unige.ch
SCHÖNE	Charlotte Anna	Geneva for Human Rights, amnesty unigenève, Switzerland	schoene.charlotte@berlin.de
SEBASTJAN	Zbicajnik	Slovenia (Member State)	sebastjan.zbicajnik@gov.si
SHAHEEN	Yasser Ghanim	Bahrain (Member State)	info@bahrain-mission.ch
SIAHAAN	Benny Y. Pieter	Permenant Mission of Indonesia	benny.siahaan@deplu.go.id
SPAFFORD FUREY	Nicola	Earth Focus Foundation, Switzerland	furey@iprolink.ch
STAHLBERG	Franziska Carla	University of Exeter, Germany	franziska.stahlberg@web.de
ST-AMOUR	Pierre Mary Guy	Permanent Mission of Haiti	mission.haiti@ties.itu.int
STEENKAMP-FONSECA	Raymond	UNA South Africa	stnray002@mail.uct.ac.za
STIRNIMANN	Franz	Amnesty International Swiss Section	fstirnimann@amnesty.ch
T			
T TERCELLI	llaria	Strathalyda University Classey, Spain	ilaria.tercellli@strath.ac.uk
TEWELDE-MEAHIN	Ilaria Berhane	Strathclyde University Glasgow, Spain Interfaith International, Switzerland	tewelde@bluewin.ch
TEWELDE-MEANIN	Беттапе	interialin international, Switzeriand	meahin@hotmail.com
THÖLE	Janique Alessia	Graduate Institute of International Studies	janique.thoele@bluewin.ch
TOBLER	Ruedi	(HEI)/Genève, Switzerland Swiss Peace Council, Switzerland	vrtobler@hispeed.ch
TRAORE	Wodjo	Club Union Africaine Cote, Ivory Coast	traorewodjom@yahoo.com
			cluboua_ci@hotmail.com
TRAORE	Mame Kankou		
TROTA	Xavier	Andorra (Member State)	xavier.trota@ties.itu.int xaviertrota@yahoo.com
TÜCKMANTEL	Sandra	Amnesty International Swiss Section	stueckmantel@amnesty.ch
TUGBA	Etensel	Permanent Mission of Turkey	tetensel@mfa.gov.tr
TOOBA	Lichson	1 cimation wission of rancy	totonsor@ma.gov.ti
V			
VAN HAELST	Gilberte		
VEUTHEY	Claire	GIMUN (Geneva International Model United Nations)	clairelives@gmail.com
VOELCKER	Marc	University of Geneva, Switzerland	m.voelcker@gmail.com
VON STEDINGK	Yvonne	Women's Federation for World Peace International, Switzerland	yvstedingk@bluemail.ch
VONLANTHEN	Valerie	International Federation Terre des Hommes (IFTDH), Switzerland	valerievon@freesurf.ch
VUKOVIC	Brenda	Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Argentina	brenvukovic@yahoo.com
W			
W WAGNER	Jonah	Princeton University, USA	iawagnar@nrinastan ad:
		•	jawagner@princeton.edu
WENGER	Jacqueline	Amnesty International Swiss Section	jacqueline.wenger@unifr.ch
WERNER	Valeria	UN Library, Switzerland	vwerner@unog.ch
Z			
ZERBO	Judith	Burkina Faso (Member State)	
ZETTL	Franziska	University of Geneva, Switzerland	franziska.stahlberg@web.de
ZHANG	Yunfei	UNA China	yunfei@unachina.org
ZWAHIR	Mohamed Mahamud	UNA Sri Lanka	unasl@slt.lk Mohamed.m.zawahir@gsk.com

United Nations A/RES/60/251



Distr.general 3 April 2006

Sixtieth session

Agenda items 46 and 120

Resolution adopted by the General Assembly

[without reference to a Main Committee (A/60/L.48)]

60/251. Human Rights Council

The General Assembly,

Reaffirming the purposes and principles contained in the Charter of the United Nations, including developing friendly relations among nations based on respect for the principle of equal rights and self-determination of peoples, and achieving international cooperation in solving international problems of an economic, social, cultural or humanitarian character and in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms for all,

Reaffirming also the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action, and recalling the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and other human rights instruments,

Reaffirming further that all human rights are universal, indivisible, interrelated, interdependent and mutually reinforcing, and that all human rights must be treated in a fair and equal manner, on the same footing and with the same emphasis,

Reaffirming that, while the significance of national and regional particularities and various historical, cultural and religious backgrounds must be borne in mind, all States, regardless of their political, economic and cultural systems, have the duty to promote and protect all human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Emphasizing the responsibilities of all States, in conformity with the Charter, to respect human rights and fundamental freedoms for all, without distinction of any kind as to race, colour, sex, language or religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or other status,

Acknowledging that peace and security, development and human rights are the pillars of the United Nations system and the foundations for collective security and well-being, and recognizing that development, peace and security and human rights are interlinked and mutually reinforcing,

A/CONF.157/24 (Part I), chap. III.

Resolution 217 A (III).

See resolution 2200 A (XXI), annex. 05-50266

Affirming the need for all States to continue international efforts to enhance dialogue and broaden understanding among civilizations, cultures and religions, and emphasizing that States, regional organizations, non-governmental organizations, religious bodies and the media have an important role to play in promoting tolerance, respect for and freedom of religion and belief,

Recognizing the work undertaken by the Commission on Human Rights and the need to preserve and build on its achievements and to redress its shortcomings,

Recognizing also the importance of ensuring universality, objectivity and non-selectivity in the consideration of human rights issues, and the elimination of double standards and politicization,

Recognizing further that the promotion and protection of human rights should be based on the principles of cooperation and genuine dialogue and aimed at strengthening the capacity of Member States to comply with their human rights obligations for the benefit of all human beings,

Acknowledging that non-governmental organizations play an important role at the national, regional and international levels, in the promotion and protection of human rights,

Reaffirming the commitment to strengthen the United Nations human rights machinery, with the aim of ensuring effective enjoyment by all of all human rights, civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights, including the right to development, and to that end, the resolve to create a Human Rights Council,

- 1. *Decides* to establish the Human Rights Council, based in Geneva, in replacement of the Commission on Human Rights, as a subsidiary organ of the General Assembly; the Assembly shall review the status of the Council within five years;
- 2. *Decides* that the Council shall be responsible for promoting universal respect for the protection of all human rights and fundamental freedoms for all, without distinction of any kind and in a fair and equal manner;
- 3. *Decides also* that the Council should address situations of violations of human rights, including gross and systematic violations, and make recommendations thereon. It should also promote the effective coordination and the mainstreaming of human rights within the United Nations system;
- 4. *Decides further* that the work of the Council shall be guided by the principles of universality, impartiality, objectivity and non-selectivity, constructive international dialogue and cooperation, with a view to enhancing the promotion and protection of all human rights, civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights, including the right to development;
 - 5. Decides that the Council shall, inter alia:
- (a) Promote human rights education and learning as well as advisory services, technical assistance and capacity-building, to be provided in consultation with and with the consent of Member States concerned;
 - (b) Serve as a forum for dialogue on thematic issues on all human rights;
- (c) Make recommendations to the General Assembly for the further development of international law in the field of human rights;
- (d) Promote the full implementation of human rights obligations undertaken by States and follow-up to the goals and commitments related to the promotion and

protection of human rights emanating from United Nations conferences and summits;

- (e) Undertake a universal periodic review, based on objective and reliable information, of the fulfillment by each State of its human rights obligations and commitments in a manner which ensures universality of coverage and equal treatment with respect to all States; the review shall be a cooperative mechanism, based on an interactive dialogue, with the full involvement of the country concerned and with consideration given to its capacity-building needs; such a mechanism shall complement and not duplicate the work of treaty bodies; the Council shall develop the modalities and necessary time allocation for the universal periodic review mechanism within one year after the holding of its first session;
- (f) Contribute, through dialogue and cooperation, towards the prevention of human rights violations and respond promptly to human rights emergencies;
- (g) Assume the role and responsibilities of the Commission on Human Rights relating to the work of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, as decided by the General Assembly in its resolution 48/141 of 20 December 1993;
- (h) Work in close cooperation in the field of human rights with Governments, regional organizations, national human rights institutions and civil society;
 - (i) Make recommendations with regard to the promotion and protection of human rights;
 - (j) Submit an annual report to the General Assembly;
- 6. Decides also that the Council shall assume, review and, where necessary, improve and rationalize all mandates, mechanisms, functions and responsibilities of the Commission on Human Rights in order to maintain a system of special procedures, expert advice and a complaint procedure; the Council shall complete this review within one year after the holding of its first session;
- 7. Decides further that the Council shall consist of forty-seven Member States, which shall be elected directly and individually by secret ballot by the majority of the members of the General Assembly; the membership shall be based on equitable geographical distribution, and seats shall be distributed as follows among regional groups: Group of African States, thirteen; Group of Asian States, thirteen; Group of Eastern European States, six; Group of Latin American and Caribbean States, eight; and Group of Western European and other States, seven; the members of the Council shall serve for a period of three years and shall not be eligible for immediate re-election after two consecutive terms;
- 8. *Decides* that the membership in the Council shall be open to all States Members of the United Nations; when electing members of the Council, Member States shall take into account the contribution of candidates to the promotion and protection of human rights and their voluntary pledges and commitments made thereto; the General Assembly, by a two-thirds majority of the members present and voting, may suspend the rights of membership in the Council of a member of the Council that commits gross and systematic violations of human rights;
- 9. Decides also that members elected to the Council shall uphold the highest standards in the promotion and protection of human rights, shall fully cooperate with the Council and be reviewed under the universal periodic review mechanism during their term of membership;

- 10. *Decides further* that the Council shall meet regularly throughout the year and schedule no fewer than three sessions per year, including a main session, for a total duration of no less than ten weeks, and shall be able to hold special sessions, when needed, at the request of a member of the Council with the support of one third of the membership of the Council;
- 11. Decides that the Council shall apply the rules of procedure established for committees of the General Assembly, as applicable, unless subsequently otherwise decided by the Assembly or the Council, and also decides that the participation of and consultation with observers, including States that are not members of the Council, the specialized agencies, other intergovernmental organizations and national human rights institutions, as well as non-governmental organizations, shall be based on arrangements, including Economic and Social Council resolution 1996/31 of 25 July 1996 and practices observed by the Commission on Human Rights, while ensuring the most effective contribution of these entities:
- 12. *Decides also* that the methods of work of the Council shall be transparent, fair and impartial and shall enable genuine dialogue, be results-oriented, allow for subsequent follow-up discussions to recommendations and their implementation and also allow for substantive interaction with special procedures and mechanisms;
- 13. *Recommends* that the Economic and Social Council request the Commission on Human Rights to conclude its work at its sixty-second session, and that it abolish the Commission on 16 June 2006:
- 14. *Decides* to elect the new members of the Council; the terms of membership shall be staggered, and such decision shall be taken for the first election by the drawing of lots, taking into consideration equitable geographical distribution;
- 15. *Decides also* that elections of the first members of the Council shall take place on 9 May 2006, and that the first meeting of the Council shall be convened on 19 June 2006;
- 16. *Decides further* that the Council shall review its work and functioning five years after its establishment and report to the General Assembly.

72nd plenary meeting **15** March **2006**

Appendix 4: Membership of Human Rights Council by regional groups

African States: Algeria (1 year), Cameroon (3 years), Djibouti (3 years), Gabon (2 years), Ghana (2 years), Mali (2 years), Mauritius (3 years), Morocco (1 year), Nigeria (3 years), Senegal (3 years), South Africa (1 year), Tunisia (1 year) and Zambia (2 years)

Asian States: Bahrain (1 year), Bangladesh (3 years), China (3 years), India (1 year), Indonesia (1 year), Japan (2 years), Jordan (3 years), Malaysia (3 years), Pakistan (2 years), Philippines (1 year), Republic of Korea (2 years), Saudi Arabia (3 years) and Sri Lanka (2 years)

Eastern European States: Azerbaijan (3 years), Czech Republic (1 year), Poland (1 year), Romania (2 years), Russian Federation (3 years) and Ukraine (2 years)

Latin American & Caribbean States: Argentina (1 year), Brazil (2 years), Cuba (3 years), Ecuador (1 year), Guatemala (2 years), Mexico (3 years), Peru (2 years) and Uruguay (3 years)

Western European & Other States: Canada (3 years), Finland (1 year), France (2 years), Germany (3 years), Netherlands (1 year), Switzerland (3 years) and United Kingdom (2 years)